

January 2018

FINANCIAL SERVICES REGULATIONS

Procedures for Reviews under Regulatory Flexibility Act Need to Be Enhanced

GAO Highlights

Highlights of GAO-18-256, a report to congressional addressees

Why GAO Did This Study

Since the 2007–2009 financial crisis, federal financial regulators have issued hundreds of rules to implement reforms intended to strengthen the financial services industry. Financial regulators must comply with rulemaking requirements such as RFA when drafting and implementing regulations. Congress included a provision in statute for GAO to study these financial services regulations annually.

This annual report examines the extent to which and how financial regulators performed required RFA analyses and established policies and procedures for complying with RFA requirements, among other objectives. GAO reviewed the RFA section of financial regulators' Federal Register notices of rulemaking, related internal workpapers, and policies and procedures for conducting RFA analyses. GAO also determined the extent to which regulators' analyses reflected RFA requirements, guidance issued by the Office of Advocacy, and OMB guidance on regulatory analysis. GAO's review covered certifications in 66 final rules and regulatory flexibility analyses in 39 proposed and final rules.

What GAO Recommends

GAO is making a total of 10 recommendations among the six financial regulators reviewed, including that regulators develop and implement specific policies and procedures for consistently complying with RFA requirements and related guidance for conducting RFA analyses. Five agencies generally agreed with the recommendations and one did not provide written comments.

View GAO-18-256. For more information, contact Lawrance Evans, Jr. at 202-512-8678 or evansl@gao.gov.

FINANCIAL SERVICES REGULATIONS

Procedures for Reviews under Regulatory Flexibility Act Need to Be Enhanced

What GAO Found

To comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA), agencies generally must assess the rule's potential impact on small entities and consider alternatives that may minimize any significant economic impact of the rule (regulatory flexibility analyses). Alternatively, agencies may certify that a rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. GAO found several weaknesses with the analyses of six financial regulators (Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Securities and Exchange Commission, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, and Consumer Financial Protection Bureau) that could undermine the goal of RFA and limit transparency and public accountability, as shown in the following examples.

- Certifications. In certifications for rules that regulators determined may affect small entities, regulators conducted analyses to support their conclusions. GAO found many analyses across all regulators lacked key information the Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy and the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) recommend. Missing information included discussions of data sources or methodologies, consideration of broader economic impacts of the rulemaking (such as cumulative economic impacts of regulations), and definitions of the criteria regulators used for "substantial number" and "significant economic impact."
- Regulatory flexibility analyses. In many of the initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses that GAO reviewed, financial regulators' evaluation of key components required by RFA—potential economic effects and alternative regulatory approaches—was limited. Most regulators (five of six) also did not disclose data sources or methodologies used for their analyses, as OMB recommends. For most rules GAO reviewed, regulators (five of six) were unable to provide documentation supporting their regulatory flexibility analyses, as OMB recommends, including analyses supporting certification decisions. However, the extent of documentation varied by regulator.

Federal internal control standards state the importance for agency management to establish policies and procedures to achieve objectives. All but one of the financial regulators have guidelines that restate RFA requirements for certification and for preparing regulatory flexibility analyses and provide some information on how to approach these analyses. However, these regulators generally have not developed specific policies and procedures to assist staff in complying with RFA, which may contribute to the weaknesses GAO identified in the analyses. For example, regulators' guidance generally did not include procedures for evaluating a rule's potential economic impact; identifying and assessing regulatory alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities; disclosing methodology and data sources; and creating and maintaining documentation that supports findings. By not developing and implementing comprehensive policies and procedures for RFA analyses, regulators' ability to consistently and effectively meet RFA objectives may be limited.

Contents

Letter		1
	Background Many Rules Were Not Subject to RFA Requirements and	5
	Regulators Concluded Many Would Not Significantly Affect Small Entities	12
	Certifications We Reviewed Were Not Always Consistent with	10
	Office of Advocacy Guidance and Other Best Practices Many RFA-Required Analyses Had Weaknesses	19 28
	Regulatory Guidance Generally Does Not Include Policies or Procedures for Ensuring Consistent and Complete RFA	20
	Analyses	43
	Financial Regulators Varied in Their Approach to RFA-Required Retrospective Reviews	50
	Conclusions	56
	Recommendations for Executive Action	58
	Agency Comments and Our Evaluation	62
Appendix I	Objectives, Scope, and Methodology	68
Appendix II	Extent of Coordination in Financial Regulators'	
	Certifications and Regulatory Flexibility Analyses	73
Appendix III	Commodity Futures Trading Commission Entities That Are	
	Not Small Entities for Regulatory Flexibility Act Purposes	75
Appendix IV	Securities and Exchange Commission's Small Entity	
	Definitions for Regulatory Flexibility Act Purposes	77
Appendix V	Assessment of Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve	
	System's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016	79

Appendix VI	Assessment of Other Financial Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016	83
Appendix VII	Assessment of Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2014–2016	84
Appendix VIII	Assessment of Consumer Financial Protection Bureau's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016	85
Appendix IX	Assessment of Commodity Futures Trading Commission's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016	86
Appendix X	Assessment of Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016	87
Appendix XI	Assessment of Securities and Exchange Commission's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016	88
Appendix XII	Outcomes of Financial Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Analyses on Final Rules, 2013–2016	89
Appendix XIII	Comments from the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	90
Appendix XIV	Comments from the Commodity Futures Trading Commission	92

Appendix XV	Comments from the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System	94
Appendix XVI	Comments from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	97
Appendix XVII	Comments from the Securities and Exchange Commission	99
Appendix XVIII	GAO Contact and Staff Acknowledgments	101
Tables		
	Table 1: Federal Regulators for the Banking Industry and Their Basic Prudential Functions, as of November 2017	5
	Table 2: Regulatory Flexibility Act Requirements for Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses Table 3: Basis for Agency Regulatory Flexibility Act Certifications	9
	in the Final Rule, Calendar Years 2015 and 2016 Table 4: Rules with Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses	20
	That GAO Reviewed, by Year of Final Rule Publication Table 5: Documentation Supporting Financial Regulators'	30
	Regulatory Flexibility Analyses and Certifications, 2013– 2016	41
	Table 6: Summary of Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) Guidance	44
	Table 7: Extent of Regulators' Formal Guidance and Procedures for Key Elements of Regulatory Flexibility Act Analyses	48
	Table 8: Comparison of the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) Section 610 and the Economic Growth and Regulatory	10
	Paperwork Reduction Act (EGRPRA) Table 9: Commodity Futures Trading Commission Entities That	51
	Are Not Small Entities for RFA Purposes	75
	Table 10: Securities and Exchange Commission's (SEC) Definition of Small Entities for RFA Purposes Table 11: Characteristics of Rules for which the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System Performed	77
	Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015– 2016	79

Table 12: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015– 2016	80
Table 13: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in Subset of Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016	82
Table 14: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in Other Financial Regulators' Initial and Final Regulatory	
Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016 Table 15: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation's Initial and Final	83
Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2014–2016 Table 16: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau's Initial and Final	84
Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016 Table 17: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Commodity Futures Trading Commission's Initial and	85
Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016 Table 18: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's Initial and Final	86
Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016 Table 19: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Securities and Exchange Commission's Initial and Final	87
Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016 Table 20: Outcomes of Regulatory Flexibility Analyses on Final	88
Rules, 2013–2016	89

Figures

Figure 1: The Regulatory Flexibility Act Decision Process	10
Figure 2: Percentage of Rules Subject to Regulatory Flexibility Act	
Requirements, for Rules Promulgated in 2010–2016	13
Figure 3: Percentage of Analyses in Rules Subject to Regulatory	
Flexibility Act Requirements with Certifications Compared	
with Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, by Agency (2010–	
2016)	16
Figure 4: Percentage of Analyses in Rules Subject to Regulatory	
Flexibility Act Requirements in Which the Agency	
Performed an Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility	
Analysis, by Agency and Year (2010–2016)	17

Figure 5: Number of Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses Performed and Conclusions about Impact on Small Entities, by Agency in 2010–2016

Abbreviations

APA	Administrative Procedure Act
CFPB	Consumer Financial Protection Bureau
CFTC	Commodity Futures Trading Commission
DCM	designated contract markets
DCO	derivatives clearing organization
Dodd-Frank Act	Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer
	Protection Act
EGRPRA	Economic Growth and Regulatory Paperwork
	Reduction Act of 1996
FCM	futures commission merchants
FDIC	Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation
Federal Reserve	Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System
000	Office of the Comptroller of the Currency
OMB	Office of Management and Budget
RFA	Regulatory Flexibility Act
SBA	Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy
SEC	Securities and Exchange Commission
	-

This is a work of the U.S. government and is not subject to copyright protection in the United States. The published product may be reproduced and distributed in its entirety without further permission from GAO. However, because this work may contain copyrighted images or other material, permission from the copyright holder may be necessary if you wish to reproduce this material separately.

U.S. GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE

441 G St. N.W. Washington, DC 20548

January 30, 2018

Congressional Addressees,

In 2010, Congress passed the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (Dodd-Frank Act) in response to the 2007–2009 financial crisis that disrupted the U.S. financial system.¹ Under the Dodd-Frank Act, federal agencies are directed or have the authority to issue hundreds of regulations to implement the act's provisions. Federal agencies-including financial regulators-normally must comply with various rulemaking requirements, such as the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA), as they draft and implement regulations.² RFA was enacted in response to concerns about the effect federal regulations can have on small entities. RFA requires regulatory agencies to provide an assessment-known as a regulatory flexibility analysis-of a rule's potential impact on small entities and consider alternatives that may reduce burden. Alternatively, agencies may certify that a rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities instead of performing a regulatory flexibility analysis.³ Furthermore, RFA requires agencies to review within 10 years of issuance existing rules that have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities to determine if such rules should be continued without change or amended or rescinded to minimize their economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

³RFA generally applies only to rules for which an agency publishes a notice of proposed rulemaking. RFA does not mandate any particular outcome in rulemaking.

¹Pub. L. No. 111-203, 124 Stat.1376 (2010). We identified 236 provisions of the act that require regulators to issue rulemakings. See GAO, *Financial Regulatory Reform: Regulators Have Faced Challenges Finalizing Key Reforms and Unaddressed Areas Pose Potential Risks*, GAO-13-195 (Washington, D.C.: Jan. 23, 2013).

²Pub. L. No. 96-354, 94 Stat. 1164 (1980) (codified as amended at 5 U.S.C. §§ 601-612). We focused on the following six financial regulators for this review: the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Bureau of Consumer Financial Protection, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, and the Securities and Exchange Commission. We selected these six regulators because they reflect a broad range of regulatory missions, including the safety and soundness of depository institutions, securities and derivatives markets oversight, and consumer protection. Other financial regulators include the National Credit Union Administration, the Farm Credit Administration, and the Federal Housing Finance Agency.

Section 1573(a) of the Department of Defense and Full-Year Continuing Appropriations Act of 2011 amends the Dodd-Frank Act and includes a provision for us to annually review financial services regulations.⁴ We previously issued six reports under this mandate.⁵

This report discusses

- trends in financial regulators' application of RFA requirements in recent rulemakings;
- the extent to which financial regulators performed analyses for rules they certified would not have a significant economic impact on small entities;
- the extent to which financial regulators performed regulatory flexibility analyses and the analyses' effects on their rulemakings;
- the extent to which financial regulators established policies, procedures, and criteria for complying with RFA requirements; and
- the extent to which financial regulators performed retrospective reviews required by RFA.

To analyze trends in the application of RFA requirements by financial regulators in recent rulemakings, we reviewed the *Federal Register* notices for all final rules that the regulators promulgated from January 2010 through December 2016 (520 rules). We analyzed the notices to

⁴Pub. L. No. 112-10, § 1573(a), 125 Stat. 38, 138-39 (codified at 12 U.S.C. § 5496b). We are to analyze (1) the impact of regulation on the financial marketplace, including the effects on the safety and soundness of regulated entities, cost and availability of credit, savings realized by consumers, reductions in consumer paperwork burden, changes in personal and small business bankruptcy filings, and costs of compliance with rules, including whether relevant federal agencies are applying sound cost-benefit analysis in promulgating rules; (2) efforts to avoid duplicative or conflicting rulemakings, information requests, and examinations; and (3) other matters related to the operations of financial services regulations deemed appropriate by the Comptroller General. The focus of our reviews is on the financial regulations promulgated pursuant to the Dodd-Frank Act.

⁵GAO, Dodd-Frank Act Regulations: Implementation Could Benefit from Additional Analyses and Coordination, GAO-12-151 (Washington, D.C.: Nov. 10, 2011); Dodd-Frank Act: Agencies' Efforts to Analyze and Coordinate Their Rules, GAO-13-101 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 18, 2012); Dodd-Frank Regulations: Agencies Conducted Regulatory Analyses and Coordinated but Could Benefit from Additional Guidance on Major Rules, GAO-14-67 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 11, 2013); Dodd-Frank Regulations: Regulators' Analytical and Coordination Efforts, GAO-15-81 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 18, 2014); Dodd-Frank Regulations: Impacts on Community Banks, Credit Unions and Systemically Important Institutions, GAO-16-169 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 30, 2015); and Dodd-Frank Regulations: Agencies' Efforts to Analyze and Coordinate Their Recent Final Rules, GAO-17-188 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 29, 2016). quantify how many rules (1) did not have a proposed rule, (2) included an initial regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed rule, (3) included a final regulatory flexibility analysis in the final rule, (4) certified that RFA analyses were not required, and (5) had other characteristics, such as a final regulatory flexibility analysis and a certification that the analysis was not required.

To examine the extent to which financial regulators performed analyses for rules they certified would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, we reviewed the RFA section of the Federal Register notices and the regulators' internal workpapers for all certifications made in the final rule (66 certifications) in calendar years 2015 and 2016. To examine the extent to which the regulators performed initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses and the analyses' effects on rulemakings, we reviewed the RFA sections of the Federal Register notices and the regulators' internal workpapers for all rules for which agencies performed an initial regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed rule and a final regulatory flexibility analysis in the final rule. For any regulator that had fewer than three rules meeting these criteria, we selected all rules published in the prior year for which the agency performed an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis until we reached three rules or a publication date of January 2013, for a total of 39 final rules.6

For the review of certifications and the regulatory flexibility analyses, we examined the extent to which they reflected RFA requirements and Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy (Office of Advocacy) guidance on complying with RFA and other best practices for rulemaking. We also reviewed the workpapers and notices of joint rules for coordination on the certifications and regulatory flexibility analyses. We analyzed the workpapers and notices of the rules in which the regulators performed an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis to identify the extent to which regulators revised draft and proposed rules as a result of regulatory flexibility analyses, the source of the changes, and the types and characteristics of changes that regulators made to draft and proposed rules.

⁶In the case of two regulators, we reached January 2013 without including more than one rule with an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis. For rules issued jointly by multiple financial regulators in our scope, we included the rule for each regulator that prepared an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis.

To examine the extent to which financial regulators established policies, procedures, and criteria for complying with RFA requirements, we obtained and reviewed internal agency policies, procedures, and guidance for conducting initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses or certifying that such analyses were not required. To examine the extent to which financial regulators performed retrospective reviews required by RFA, we searched the *Federal Register* for notices of upcoming section 610 reviews as well as results of section 610 reviews.⁷ We also obtained and reviewed financial regulators' documentation of section 610 reviews performed from calendar years 2006 through 2016. We interviewed staff from each of the financial regulators to understand the processes and analyses, and retrospective reviews. For more information on our scope and methodology, see appendix I.

We conducted this performance audit from January 2017 to January 2018 in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives. We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives.

⁷Section 610 of RFA requires agencies to review, within 10 years of a final rule's publication, those rules assessed as having a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. The reviews are to determine if the rules should be continued without change, amended, or rescinded, consistent with statutory objectives, to minimize any significant economic impact on small entities. 5 U.S.C. § 610(a).

Background

Financial Regulators

Regulators for the Banking Industry	All depository institutions that have federal deposit insurance have a federal prudential regulator, which generally may issue regulations and take enforcement actions against institutions within its jurisdiction (see table 1). ⁸
--	--

Table 1: Federal Regulators for the Banking Industry and Their Basic Prudential Functions, as of November 2017

Agency	Basic Function
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System	Supervises state-chartered banks that opt to be members of the Federal Reserve System, bank and thrift holding companies, and the nondepository institution subsidiaries of those institutions, and nonbank financial companies designated by the Financial Stability Oversight Council for enhanced supervision. Also supervises Edge corporations pursuant to the Edge Act and certain designated financial market utilities (such as a clearinghouse) pursuant to the Dodd-Frank Act. ^a Also supervises state-licensed branches and agencies of foreign banks and regulates the U.S. nonbanking activities of foreign banking organizations.
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	Supervises insured state-chartered banks that are not members of the Federal Reserve System, as well as insured state savings associations and insured state-chartered branches of foreign banks; insures the deposits of all banks and thrifts approved for federal deposit insurance; resolves all failed insured banks and thrifts; and may be appointed to resolve large bank holding companies and nonbank financial companies supervised by the Federal Reserve. Also, has backup supervisory responsibility for all federally insured depository institutions.
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency	Charters and supervises national banks, federal savings associations (also known as federal thrifts), and federally chartered branches and agencies of foreign banks.

^aEdge Act corporations are established as separate legal entities and may conduct a range of international banking and other financial activities in the United Sates. Pub. L. No. 66-106, 41 Stat. 378 (1919) (codified as amended at 12. U.S.C. § 611).

⁸Depository institution charter types include commercial banks; savings associations (or thrifts), which include federal savings banks and certain state savings banks, and savings and loans; and credit unions, which are member-owned cooperatives run by member-elected boards. Unless otherwise indicated, we use "banks" to refer to commercial banks and thrifts in this report.

Securities and Futures Regulators

The securities and futures markets are regulated under a combination of self-regulation (subject to oversight by the appropriate federal regulator) and direct oversight by the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC), respectively.⁹ SEC regulates the securities markets, including participants such as corporate issuers, securities exchanges, broker-dealers, investment companies, and certain investment advisers and municipal advisors.¹⁰ SEC's mission is to protect investors; maintain fair, orderly, and efficient markets; and facilitate capital formation. SEC also oversees self-regulatory organizations—including securities exchanges, clearing agencies, and the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority—that have responsibility for overseeing securities markets and their members; establishing standards under which their members conduct business; monitoring business conduct; and bringing disciplinary actions against members for violating applicable federal statutes, SEC's rules, and their own rules.¹¹

CFTC is the primary regulator for futures markets, including futures exchanges and intermediaries, such as futures commission merchants.¹² CFTC's mission is to protect market users and the public from fraud, manipulation, abusive practices, and systemic risk related to derivatives subject to the Commodity Exchange Act, and to foster open, transparent, competitive, and financially sound futures markets. CFTC oversees the registration of intermediaries and relies on self-regulatory organizations, including the futures exchanges and the National Futures Association, to establish and enforce rules governing member behavior. CFTC and SEC jointly regulate security futures (generally, futures on single securities and narrow-based security indexes). CFTC and SEC serve as primary regulators for certain designated financial market utilities.

⁹State government entities also oversee certain securities activities.

¹¹In the securities markets, self-regulatory organizations, such as a national securities exchange or association, have responsibility for much of the day-to-day oversight of securities markets and broker-dealers under their jurisdiction.

¹²Subject to certain additions and exclusions, futures commission merchants are defined as registered entities that solicit or accept orders for futures or options contracts traded on or subject to the rules of an exchange or for swaps and in connection with such solicitation or acceptance of orders, accept money, securities, or property (or extend credit in lieu thereof) to margin, guarantee, or secure any trades or contracts that result or may result. 7 U.S.C. § 1a(28). Generally, a futures commission merchant that is registered with the CFTC must also be a member of a registered futures association. 17 C.F.R. § 170.15.

¹⁰Some smaller investment advisers are regulated by state government entities.

	In addition, Title VII of the Dodd-Frank Act expands regulatory responsibilities for CFTC and SEC by establishing a new regulatory framework for swaps. The act authorizes CFTC to regulate swaps and SEC to regulate security-based swaps with the goals of reducing risk, increasing transparency, and promoting market integrity in the financial system. CFTC and SEC share authority over mixed swaps—that is, security-based swaps that have a commodity component.
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	The Dodd-Frank Act transferred consumer financial protection oversight and other authorities over certain consumer financial protection laws from multiple federal regulators to the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB). ¹³ The Dodd-Frank Act charged CFPB with responsibilities that include the following:
	 ensuring that consumers are provided with timely and understandable information to make responsible decisions about financial transactions;
	 ensuring that consumers are protected from unfair, deceptive, or abusive acts and practices and from discrimination;
	 monitoring compliance with federal consumer financial law and taking appropriate enforcement action to address violations;¹⁴
	 identifying and addressing outdated, unnecessary, or unduly burdensome regulations;
	 ensuring that federal consumer financial law is enforced consistently, in order to promote fair competition;
	 ensuring that markets for consumer financial products and services operate transparently and efficiently to facilitate access and innovation; and
	conducting financial education programs.
	¹³ The Dodd-Frank Act defines federal consumer financial laws to include the Consumer Financial Protection Act of 2010 (Title X of the Dodd-Frank Act) and a number of other laws and the implementing regulations. <i>See</i> 12 U.S.C. § 5481(14). Such laws include the Equal Credit Opportunity Act, the Truth in Lending Act, the Fair Debt Collection Practices Act, and the Fair Credit Reporting Act. <i>See</i> 12 U.S.C. § 5481(12).

¹⁴The Dodd-Frank Act gives the federal banking regulators exclusive authority (relative to CFPB) to enforce compliance with federal consumer financial laws for insured depository institutions and insured credit unions with total assets of \$10 billion or less. Pub. L. No. 111-203, § 1026(d)(1), 124 Stat. 1376, 1994 (2010) (codified at 12 U.S.C. § 5516(d)(1)).

	Furthermore, the Dodd-Frank Act gave CFPB supervisory authority over certain nondepository institutions, including certain kinds of mortgage market participants, private student loan lenders, and payday lenders. ¹⁵
Regulatory Flexibility Act	The uniform application of new or revised regulations can have a comparatively greater impact on smaller entities than on larger entities because the smaller entities have small staffs with which to face expanded demands and a smaller asset and income base with which to absorb increases in compliance costs. RFA was enacted in 1980 in part to address this disparity. The act requires that federal agencies, including the financial regulators, engaged in substantive rulemaking analyze the impact of proposed and final regulations on small entities and, when there may be a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, to consider any significant regulatory alternatives that will achieve statutory objectives while minimizing any significant economic impact on small entities. RFA defines "small entity" to include small businesses, small governmental jurisdictions, and certain small not-for-profit organizations.
	RFA does not seek preferential treatment for small entities, require agencies to adopt regulations that impose the least burden on small entities, or mandate exemptions for small entities. Rather, it requires agencies to examine public policy issues using an analytical process that identifies, among other things, barriers to small business competitiveness and seeks a level playing field for small entities, not an unfair advantage. Unless the head of the agency certifies that the proposed regulation would not have a significant economic impact upon a substantial number of small entities, RFA requires regulators to prepare an initial regulatory flexibility analysis for each draft rule that requires a notice of proposed rulemaking. These analyses must contain an assessment of the rule's potential impact on small entities and describe any significant alternatives to the rule that would reduce its burden on small entities while achieving statutory objectives (see table 2 for more information).

 $^{^{15}}$ The Dodd-Frank Act also gave CFPB supervisory authority over "larger participants" in markets for consumer financial products or services as CFPB defines by rule. See Pub. L. No. 111-203, § 1024(a)(1)(B), 124 Stat. 1376, 1987 (2010) (codified at 12 U.S.C § 5514(a)(1)(B)). Title X also contains additional authorities and responsibilities for CFPB not outlined here.

Table 2: Regulatory Flexibility Act Requirements for Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses

Initial regulatory flexibility	A description of why the agency is considering the regulatory action.
analysis	 A description of the objectives and legal basis for the rule.
	 A description and estimate, where feasible, of the number of small entities to which the proposed rule will apply.
	• A description of the projected reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements of the proposed rule including the type of necessary professional skills.
	 An identification, to the extent practicable, of all relevant federal rules that may duplicate, overlap, or conflict with the proposed rule.
	 A description of any significant alternatives to the proposed rule that accomplish the stated objectives of applicable statutes and that minimize any significant economic impact of the proposed rule on small entities.
Final regulatory flexibility	A statement of the need for, and objectives of, the rule.
analysis	 A statement of the significant issues raised by public comments in response to the initial analysis, a statement of the agency's assessment of such issues, and a statement of any changes made in the proposed rule as a result of such comments.
	• The response of the agency to any comments filed by the Chief Counsel for Advocacy of the Small Business Administration in response to the proposed rule, and a detailed statement of any change made to the proposed rule in the final rule as a result of the comments.
	 A description of and an estimate of the number of small entities to which the rule will apply or an explanation of why no such estimate is available.
	• A description of the projected reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements of the rule including the type of necessary professional skills.
	 A description of steps the agency took to minimize the significant economic impact on small entities consistent with the stated objectives of applicable statutes, including a statement of the factual, policy, and legal reasons for selecting the alternative adopted in the final rule and why each of the other significant alternatives to the rule the agency considered was rejected.^a
Preparation of analyses	 In meeting the requirements, agencies may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the rule's effects or alternatives or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable.

Source: GAO summary of RFA requirements. | GAO-18-256

^aCFPB must also include a description of the steps the agency took to minimize any additional cost of credit for small entities. *See* 5 U.S.C. § 604(a)(6).

RFA requires that regulators publish in the *Federal Register* their initial regulatory flexibility analysis, or a summary, with the proposed rule. Following a public comment period, RFA requires regulators to conduct a similar analysis when they promulgate the final rule—the final regulatory flexibility analysis. This analysis must address any comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis and include a description of the steps the agency took to minimize the rule's significant economic impact on small entities, consistent with statutory objectives. Agencies then must publish the final analysis, or a summary, with the final rule.

If the head of the agency certifies in the *Federal Register* that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, agencies do not have to conduct the initial or final analysis.¹⁶ Certifications must include a statement providing a factual basis for the certification. Agencies may make a certification in lieu of the initial or final analysis, and can choose to certify at both points. Figure 1 illustrates the decision process that agencies must follow to comply with RFA.

Figure 1: The Regulatory Flexibility Act Decision Process



Economic impact - significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities Final analysis - final regulatory flexibility analysis Initial analysis - initial regulatory flexibility analysis

Source: GAO analysis of Regulatory Flexibility Act requirements. | GAO-18-256

Section 610 of RFA requires agencies to review, within 10 years of a final rule's publication, those rules assessed as having a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities to determine if they should be continued without change, amended, or rescinded (consistent with statutory objectives) to minimize any significant economic impact on small entities.¹⁷ Section 610 requires that agencies publish in the *Federal Register* a list of the rules that have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities and are to be reviewed pursuant to

¹⁶5 U.S.C. § 605(b).

¹⁷5 U.S.C. § 610(a).

section 610 during the upcoming year. These notices alert the public to the upcoming review and permit interested parties to submit their comments on the rule's impact on small entities.

The Dodd-Frank Act, which established CFPB, amended RFA to impose additional rulemaking requirements for CFPB for certain proposed rules. Specifically, when CFPB conducts rulemakings it expects will have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities it must convene Small Business Review Panels, comprising employees from CFPB, the Small Business Administration's Chief Counsel for Advocacy, and Office of Management and Budget's (OMB) Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs.¹⁸ The panels must seek direct input from a representative group of small entities that would be affected by CFPB's rulemakings. The panels must be conducted before publication of an initial regulatory flexibility analysis (in effect, before the proposed rule is issued for public comment).

RFA designates certain responsibilities to the Small Business Administration's Chief Counsel for Advocacy, including monitoring agency compliance with RFA and reviewing federal rules for their impact on small businesses.¹⁹ Executive Order 13272 requires the Office of Advocacy to provide notifications about RFA requirements and training to all agencies on complying with RFA.²⁰ The Office of Advocacy published guidance on complying with RFA in 2003 (updated in 2012 and August 2017), which was designed to be a step-by-step guide for agency officials.²¹

The Small Business Administration publishes size standards to determine eligibility for classification as a small entity. Generally, to qualify as a small entity the annual asset threshold for banks is \$550 million in assets; for financial investment and related activities, the annual revenues threshold is \$38.5 million. Most agencies rely on these size standards;

²¹Small Business Administration, Office of Advocacy, *A Guide for Government Agencies: How to Comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act* (Washington, D.C.: May 2012). We generally used the 2012 guidance as criteria for this report because the regulators' rules we reviewed were issued before 2017.

¹⁸See 5 U.S.C. § 609(b).

¹⁹See 5 U.S.C. § 612(a).

 ²⁰Exec. Order No. 13272, Proper Consideration of Small Entities in Agency Rulemaking,
 67 Fed. Reg. 53461 (Aug. 16, 2002).

however, RFA also sets forth a procedure that permits agencies to formulate their own definitions of small entities.²²

Many Rules Were Not Subject to RFA Requirements and Regulators Concluded Many Would Not Significantly Affect Small Entities	
Regulators Determined That Almost 40 Percent of Recent Rules Were Not Subject to RFA Requirements	Rules that do not have a proposed rule are not subject to RFA requirements, such as analyzing the rule's effects on small entities and considering alternatives. Financial regulators promulgated 520 rules (483 final and 37 interim final) during calendar years 2010–2016. Of those, RFA requirements were not applicable in 39 percent (204 rules) because the regulators did not publish a proposed rule. The regulators published a proposed rule for the other 316 final rules. This result is consistent with our prior analysis of rulemaking government wide. In December 2012, we found that about 35 percent of major rules and about 44 percent of nonmajor rules published during calendar years 2003–2010 did not have a proposed rule. ²³ The percentage of rules finalized without a proposed rule and therefore not subject to RFA requirements varied by regulator. As shown in figure 2, CFPB had the largest percentage (53 percent) of rules not subject to RFA requirements and CFTC the smallest percentage (16 percent).

²²See 5 U.S.C. § 601(3)-(5).

²³GAO, *Federal Rulemaking: Agencies Could Take Additional Steps to Respond to Public Comment*, GAO-13-21 (Washington, D.C.: Dec. 20, 2012). Sample estimates based on our review of 1,338 final rules government-wide are subject to sampling error. The margins of error for the percentage estimates are plus or minus 7 percentage points for major rules and plus or minus 4 percentage points for nonmajor rules at the 95 percent confidence level.





Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register notices. | GAO-18-256

Notes: We included joint rules (promulgated by multiple agencies) in each agency of record's count and took the percentage from the total number of rules that included that agency. For example, we included joint rules promulgated by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System in each agency's calculation. From 2010 through 2016, 50 (48 final and 2 interim final) of 520 rules (483 final and 37 interim final) were joint rules.

In their rulemakings, the regulators gave several reasons for not publishing a proposed rule. The Administrative Procedure Act (APA), which outlines the process for informal rulemaking, includes six broad categorical exceptions to publishing a proposed rule (for example, rules dealing with agency organization and procedure).²⁴ Additionally, APA provides that an agency may forgo a notice of proposed rulemaking when

²⁴See 5 U.S.C. § 553. The six broad categorical exceptions under APA are (1) military or foreign affairs function of the United States; (2) matters relating to agency management or personnel; (3) matters relating to public property, loans, grants, benefits, or contracts; (4) interpretative rules; (5) general statements of policy; and (6) rules of agency organization, procedure, or practice.

it finds for "good cause" that such notice is "impractical, unnecessary, or contrary to the public interest."²⁵ We found that the regulators used such exceptions for a number of the rules we reviewed. For example, in December 2015, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC), the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (Federal Reserve), and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) used the goodcause exception to publish a joint rule to adjust the asset-size thresholds for small and intermediate banks and savings associations related to performance standards under the Community Reinvestment Act without a proposed rule.²⁶ According to the *Federal Register* notice, the agencies had no discretion on the computation or timing of the changes, which were based on a regulation that previously had been published for public comment before being finalized.²⁷ In another rule published in October 2013, SEC made changes to the filer manual for its Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval System based on updates to the system and did not publish a proposed rule because the rule changes related solely to agency procedures or practice.²⁸ According to CFPB officials, the majority of final CFPB rules issued during this time period without a proposed rule involved technical-and in many cases nondiscretionary-adjustments of statutory or regulatory thresholds to account for inflation.

While RFA requirements do not apply when an agency does not publish a proposed rule, all the financial regulators (except OCC) occasionally performed some RFA evaluation in rules without a proposed rule. For example, each agency, except for OCC, certified that at least one of the final rules they promulgated without publishing a proposed rule (within our time frame) would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. The Federal Reserve most frequently performed some RFA analyses in these rules, although such analyses were not required. Of 51 rules without a proposed rule, the Federal Reserve certified in 7 rules and performed an initial or final regulatory flexibility analysis in 10 rules.

²⁵5 U.S.C. § 553(b)(3)(B).

²⁶The Community Reinvestment Act encourages depository institutions to meet the credit needs of communities in which they operate.

²⁷Community Reinvestment Act Regulations, 80 Fed. Reg. 81162 (Dec. 29, 2015).

²⁸Adoption of Updated EDGAR Filer Manual, 78 Fed. Reg. 60684 (Oct. 2, 2013).

Most Recent Rules Subject to RFA Requirements Were Certified as Not Producing Significant Impacts on Small Entities, but There Were Differences among Agencies

For the 316 rules subject to RFA requirements from 2010 through 2016, regulators certified that most would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, although the frequency with which individual regulators certified varied.²⁹ Such certifications may be made at either the proposed rule or final rule stage, and a certification in a final rule may be preceded by an initial regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed rule. When certifying, the regulators most often made such certifications in both the proposed and final rules (63 percent of analyses in rules subject to RFA requirements) and did not perform regulatory flexibility analyses.³⁰ Certifications of final rules made after performing an initial regulatory flexibility analysis accounted for another 4 percent. As shown in figure 3, CFPB, CFTC, FDIC, and OCC certified most-to-nearlyall of their final rules that were subject to RFA requirements, while the Federal Reserve rarely certified final rules, and SEC certified almost half. According to Federal Reserve officials, the agency generally performed a full regulatory flexibility analysis for almost all rulemakings regardless of the rule's impact on small entities.

²⁹We considered a rule subject to RFA requirements if it had a proposed rule. RFA includes additional exceptions, such as rules of particular applicability relating to rates, wages, or corporate or financial structures. 5 U.S.C. § 601(2). We did not review rules for these exceptions.

³⁰In joint rules, each regulator generally performed its own regulatory flexibility analyses, whether for a certification decision, initial regulatory flexibility analysis, or final regulatory flexibility analysis. Therefore, the percentages in this section were calculated from the total number of analyses performed by the regulators and not the total number of rules. From 2010 through 2016, 30 of 316 rules subject to RFA requirements were joint rules. Regulators conducted 367 RFA analyses in the final rules.





Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register notices. | GAO-18-256

Notes: We considered a rule subject to Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) requirements if it had a proposed rule. We included joint rules (promulgated by multiple agencies) in each agency of record's count and took the percentage from the total number of rules that included that agency. For example, we included joint rules promulgated by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System in each agency's calculation. From 2010 through 2016, 30 of 316 rules subject to RFA requirements were joint rules. For certifications, we included functional certifications in which the agency did not perform an initial or final flexibility analysis and concluded the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities but did not use the word certify. Exceptions included 5 rules that did not fall into one of the three categories, such as rules in which RFA was not mentioned or the agency performed a final regulatory flexibility analysis after certifying in the proposed rule.

This pattern was generally consistent across our time period (see fig. 4). The Federal Reserve usually performed an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis, while the other agencies, except SEC, rarely did. SEC's RFA analyses were the most variable over our time period. The spikes in analyses were generally due to the small number of rules promulgated each year. For example, in 2013, OCC promulgated three rules subject to RFA requirements, performing an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis in one (33 percent) and certifying in two (67 percent). SEC published seven rules in 2013, completing an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis in all of them.



Figure 4: Percentage of Analyses in Rules Subject to Regulatory Flexibility Act Requirements in Which the Agency Performed an Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis, by Agency and Year (2010–2016)

Notes: We considered a rule subject to Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) requirements if it had a proposed rule. We included joint rules (promulgated by multiple agencies) in each agency of record's count and took the percentage from the total number of rules that included that agency. For example, we included joint rules promulgated by CFPB and the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System in each agency's calculation. From 2010 through 2016, 30 of 316 rules subject to RFA requirements were joint rules. CFPB did not promulgate any rules subject to RFA requirements in 2010 or 2011.

While the Federal Reserve usually performed initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses, it concluded that almost all of its rules would not significantly affect small entities. In 86 percent of its analyses (54 of 63), the Federal Reserve concluded that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities (see fig. 5). In addition, FDIC concluded that almost all of its rules (5 of 6) in which it performed a final regulatory flexibility analysis would not significantly affect small entities, although as previously mentioned, FDIC certified

almost all its final rules subject to RFA requirements. (We discuss the Federal Reserve's and FDIC's RFA analyses in more detail later in this report.) SEC, CFPB, and CFTC also concluded that at least one of their rules would not significantly affect small entities after performing a final regulatory flexibility analysis. For the CFPB rule, the Federal Reserve first proposed the rule and performed the initial regulatory flexibility analysis before certain rulemaking authorities were transferred to CFPB for the final rule.³¹

Figure 5: Number of Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses Performed and Conclusions about Impact on Small Entities, by Agency in 2010–2016

Board of Governors of e Federal Reserve System	63 54
Securities and Exchange Commission	39 3
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	8 1
Federal Deposit	6 5
Commodity Futures Trading Commission	3 1
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency	2 0

Final regulatory flexibility analysis performed

Concluded would not have significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register notices. | GAO-18-256

Notes: We included joint rules (promulgated by multiple agencies) in each agency of record's count. For example, we included joint rules promulgated by the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau and the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System in each agency's total. From 2010 through 2016, 30 of 316 rules subject to Regulatory Flexibility Act requirements were joint rules. We included all rules with a proposed rule where the agency performed a final regulatory flexibility analysis in the final rule, regardless of the analysis performed in the proposed rule.

³¹Escrow Requirements Under the Truth in Lending Act (Regulation Z), 78 Fed. Reg. 4726 (Jan. 22, 2013).

	We reviewed Federal Register notices and the regulators' internal
Certifications We Reviewed Were Not Always Consistent with Office of Advocacy Guidance and Other Best Practices	workpapers for all certifications made in the final rule (66 certifications) in calendar year 2015 and 2016 to determine the basis for the certifications and the extent to which the analyses were consistent with RFA requirements and Office of Advocacy's guidance and other best practices. ³² As previously discussed, RFA requires that agencies provide the factual basis for their certifications in the <i>Federal Register</i> . ³³ In most certifications, the agencies provided a factual basis and concluded the rule would not apply to small entities or have any economic impact. In others, the agencies found the rule would have some economic impact on small entities, but concluded that the impact would not be significant for a substantial number of small entities. In those instances, we found that the factual basis provided for most certifications across all regulators lacked key components recommended by the Office of Advocacy for understanding the analyses regulators used to support their conclusion. We also found that while most agencies relied on the Small Business Administration's definitions of small entities for use in their RFA analyses, two agencies relied on alternative definitions of small entities, some of which have not been updated in more than 35 years.
Most Certifications in 2015 and 2016 Concluded the Rule Would Not Apply to Small Entities or Have Any Economic Impact	In almost half of the certifications (31 of 66) we reviewed, regulators concluded the rule would apply to no or few small entities (see table 3). According to the regulators, these rules generally regulated activities in which small entities do not engage, pertained to the internal processes of the agency, or applied only to entities that were not small as defined by the Small Business Administration or the agency. For example, in a rule on recovery planning, OCC determined that the rule did not have an impact on small entities because it applied only to banks with \$50 billion
	³² We did not assess other aspects of agency rulemaking, including regulatory analyses outside of RFA requirements, such as analyses for the Paperwork Reduction Act and other economic analyses in the preamble. RFA requires agencies to describe the factual basis of their certifications along with the certification statement in the <i>Federal Register</i> . Therefore, our review of regulators' certifications focused on the RFA sections of the <i>Federal Register</i> notices unless those sections referenced information contained in other sections of the notice. In joint rules, each regulator generally performed its own regulatory flexibility analyses, whether for a certification, initial regulatory flexibility analysis, or final regulatory flexibility analysis. Therefore, we reviewed the certifications for each agency separately. For 2015 and 2016, 52 rules were promulgated independently and 7 were joint rules. Regulators conducted 66 certifications in the final rules.
	³³ 5 U.S.C. § 605(b).

³³5 U.S.C. § 605(b).

or more in assets, which are not small entities based on the Small Business Administration's definition.³⁴

Agency	Rule does not impact small entities ^a	Rule does not have economic impact ^b	Rule has beneficial impact	Rule has some impact but not significant ^c	Total certifications
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System	0	0	0	1	1
Commodity Futures Trading Commission	10	1	2	2	15
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	0	5	1	5	11
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	7	6	2	3	18
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency	5	0	0	4	9
Securities and Exchange Commission	9	0	0	3	12
Total	31	12	5	18	66

Table 3: Basis for Agency Regulatory Flexibility Act Certifications in the Final Rule, Calendar Years 2015 and 2016

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register notices. | GAO-18-256

Notes: In joint rules, each regulator generally performed its own regulatory flexibility analyses, whether for a certification, initial regulatory flexibility analysis, or final regulatory flexibility analysis. Therefore, we reviewed the certifications for each agency separately. For 2015 and 2016, 52 rules were promulgated independently and 7 were joint rules. Regulators conducted 66 certifications in the final rules.

^aFor rules in this group, regulators determined the rule would affect no or few small entities, and therefore did not perform an analysis of the economic impact.

^bFor rules in this group, regulators determined the rule would have no economic impact regardless of the number of small entities affected by the rule.

^cFor rules in this group, regulators determined that the rule would have some impact on small entities but would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. Regulators may have determined that rules in this group would affect few small entities, but they conducted additional analysis to determine that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. We also included three rules in which the agency concluded the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities but did not include a description of the number of affected entities, the size of the economic impacts, or the justification for the certification.

In 12 certifications, the agencies concluded the rules would have no economic impact regardless of whether small entities were affected and therefore did not require regulatory flexibility analyses. According to the

³⁴OCC Guidelines Establishing Standards for Recovery Planning by Certain Large Insured National Banks, Insured Federal Savings Associations, and Insured Federal Branches; Technical Amendments, 81 Fed. Reg. 66791 (Sept. 29, 2016).

regulators, most of these certifications applied to rules that did not create new regulatory requirements, eliminated duplicative rules, or established optional specifications. For example, FDIC published a rule in October 2015 that consolidated into a single part Fair Credit Reporting regulations for all institutions FDIC regulates. According to the *Federal Register* notice, the rule eliminated redundant requirements and aligned FDIC's definitions with CFPB rules that were substantively similar.³⁵ Regulators generally used the current state of regulations as the baseline for these determinations. For example, when analyzing the economic effects of a new rule that consolidated duplicative regulations, the regulator compared the compliance costs of the new rule with the costs small entities already incurred to comply with the duplicative regulations.

Additionally, regulators concluded in 5 of 66 certifications that the rule would have a beneficial impact on small entities. For these rules, agencies concluded they reduced regulatory burden, eliminated regulations, or exempted certain entities.

In almost a third (18 of 66) of the certifications, the agencies found that the rule would have some economic impact on small entities, but determined that the impact would not be significant for a substantial number of small entities.³⁶ For example, in a rule that required specified entities to become members of an association, CFTC identified as an economic impact the costs of membership dues and attorney fees related to completing registration filings and preparing for required audits. But it determined that the costs were not significant for a substantial number of the specified small entities.³⁷ In the seven joint rules we reviewed, we determined regulators conducted their own certification analysis independent of other agencies, although they generally reached the same

³⁵Removal of Transferred OTS Regulations Regarding Fair Credit Reporting and Amendments; Amendment to the "Creditor" Definition in Identity Theft Red Flags Rule; Removal of FDIC Regulations Regarding Fair Credit Reporting Transferred to the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 80 Fed. Reg. 65913 (Oct. 28, 2015).

³⁶Regulators may have determined that rules in this group would affect few small entities, but they conducted additional analysis to determine that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

³⁷Membership in a Registered Futures Association, 80 Fed. Reg. 55022 (Sept. 14, 2015).

conclusion to certify (except for the Federal Reserve, which generally treated RFA analysis differently, as discussed later).³⁸

Two Agencies Used Alternative Definitions of Small Entities That May Be Outdated	As previously noted, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, and OCC rely on the Small Business Administration's definition of small banks for RFA purposes. CFPB also relies on the Small Business Administration's definitions of small entities; for example, a business engaged in automobile financing is considered small if its revenues are \$38.5 million or less. In contrast, CFTC and SEC previously established alternative definitions of small entities for the purposes of RFA that the agencies used to conclude that most of their rules (10 of 15 for CFTC and 9 of 12 for SEC) would not apply to small entities. ³⁹
	But some of these small entity definitions have not been updated in more than 35 years. In a 1982 policy statement, CFTC published its first set of RFA definitions, which covered designated contract markets, futures commission merchants, and commodity pool operators, among others. In subsequent years, CFTC modified its definitions of small entities to exclude several other groups of entities that it regulates, such as eligible contract participants and major swap participants. ⁴⁰ SEC originally established definitions for small entities through a rule published in the <i>Federal Register</i> in 1982 after consulting with the Office of Advocacy. The agency subsequently updated some of its definitions in 1986 and 1998, although others have not been updated at all. ⁴¹
	In an October 2017 report to the President, the Department of the Treasury recommended CFTC and SEC review and update their small entity definitions for RFA purposes to ensure their RFA analyses
	³⁸ We reviewed <i>Federal Register</i> notices and the regulators' internal workpapers for coordination. However, coordination that was not documented may have occurred. In one joint rule, regulators jointly performed an initial regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed rule before independently certifying in the final rule. For additional information on coordination among regulators, see appendix II.
	³⁹ RFA allows agencies to establish alternative definitions of small entities when appropriate after giving the public an opportunity to comment by publishing the definition in the <i>Federal Register</i> and, in the case of small businesses, in consultation with the Office of Advocacy. See 5 U.S.C. § $601(3)$ -(5).
	⁴⁰ For additional details on CFTC's small entity definitions, see appendix III.
	⁴¹ For additional details on SEC's small entity definitions, see appendix IV.

appropriately consider small entities.⁴² According to CFTC officials, the agency has been reviewing its small entity definitions since April 2017 as part of its working group to update the agency's RFA practices. SEC staff told us they had no comment on Treasury's recommendation.

Analyses in Some Certifications Lacked Key Components Recommended by Office of Advocacy	For the 18 certifications in which regulators determined rules would have some economic impact on small entities, they conducted additional analyses to determine that the impact was not significant for a substantial number of small entities. We found that the factual basis provided for many of these certifications lacked key information (discussions of data sources or methodologies and of broader economic impacts, or definitions for key criteria) for understanding the analyses regulators used to support their conclusion.
	The Office of Advocacy interprets RFA's factual basis requirement to mean that a certification should include, at a minimum, why the number of entities or the size of the economic impact justifies the certification. ⁴³ In its RFA guide, the Office of Advocacy details the components regulators should include in their certification discussion to obtain meaningful public comment and information on the rule's impact on small entities. ⁴⁴ These components include a description and estimate of the economic impact, criteria for "significant economic impact" and "substantial number," and a description of any uncertainties in the analysis, including sensitivity analysis when appropriate. ⁴⁵ The Office of Advocacy guidance states that agencies' reasoning and assumptions underlying the analyses used to support their certifications, including data sources, should be explicit in the <i>Federal Register</i> notices. Additionally, when estimating significant
	⁴² Department of the Treasury, <i>A Financial System That Creates Economic Opportunities Capital Markets</i> (October 2017), 184.
	⁴³ A Guide for Government Agencies: How to Comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act. RFA directs the Chief Counsel for Advocacy to monitor agency compliance with RFA's requirements, and Executive Order 13272 instructs the Office of Advocacy to notify agencies from time to time of the requirements of the act as well as to provide training to agencies on compliance with the act. See 5 U.S.C. § 612(a); Exec. Order No. 13272, Proper Consideration of Small Entities in Agency Rulemaking, 67 Fed. Reg. 53461 (Aug. 16, 2002).
	⁴⁴ The Office of Advocacy's quide was designed to be used by agency officials as a step-

by-step manual for complying with RFA but is not binding on the agencies.

⁴⁵Sensitivity analysis generally refers to an assessment of whether, and to what extent, the results of an analysis are sensitive to plausible changes in the main assumptions.

economic impact, the guidance states agencies should not view impact in absolute terms, but relative to the size of the business, the size of the competitor's business, and the impact on larger competitors. According to the Office of Advocacy, broader economic impacts (such as a disparity in impact on small entities that affects their ability to compete) could be significant.

Data sources or methodologies. In most of these certifications (15 of 18), regulators did not describe or did not fully describe their methodology or data sources for their conclusions. In addition to the Office of Advocacy's RFA guide, OMB guidance on regulatory analysis—regulatory agencies' evaluation of the likely consequences of rules—states that agencies should clearly set out the basic assumptions, methods, and data underlying the analysis and discuss the uncertainties associated with the estimates.⁴⁶ While independent regulatory agencies, including those in our review, are not required to follow the OMB guidance, it provides a strong set of analytical practices relevant to agency rulemakings. For these certifications, regulators generally provided partial sources and methodology for their conclusions. Examples of incomplete discussions include the following:

- In its rule requiring specified entities to become members of an association, CFTC detailed its source and methodology for estimating the hourly labor costs of retaining a lawyer, as mentioned above, but did not provide the reasoning for its estimate of the number of hours that a lawyer would spend counseling entities with respect to the rule's requirements.⁴⁷
- In a joint rule related to homeowner flood insurance, OCC provided the source for the estimated number of affected small entities, but

⁴⁷Membership in a Registered Futures Association, 80 Fed. Reg. 55022 (Sept. 14, 2015).

⁴⁶See Office of Management and Budget, *Circular A-4: Regulatory Analysis* (Washington, D.C.: Sept. 17, 2003). OMB issued Circular A-4 to provide guidance on analysis required by Executive Order 12866 (now supplemented by Executive Order 13563). As independent regulatory agencies that are not required to follow the economic analysis requirements of Executive Order 12,866, the financial regulators also are not required to follow OMB Circular A-4. We used Circular A-4 as an example of best practices for agencies to follow when conducting their regulatory analyses and therefore used it as criterion for this report. Circular A-4 replaces OMB's "best practices" guidance issued in 1996 and 2000. See Exec. Order No. 13579, Regulation and Independent Regulatory Agencies, 76 Fed. Reg. 41587 (July 14, 2011).

provided no source or methodology for its estimated economic impact of \$6,000.48

- In a rule amending reporting requirements for the dissemination of security-based swap information, SEC said that it partially relied on its "own information" without explanation for declaring that small entities do not participate in security-based swap markets.⁴⁹
- In a joint rule implementing the minimum requirements in the registration and supervision of appraisal management companies, the Federal Reserve estimated a range of small entities that might be affected but did not provide the source or methodology for how it approximated the number.⁵⁰

CFPB fully discussed sources and methodology in some of its certifications but not others. In three of five certifications that required additional analysis, CFPB provided thorough descriptions of its methodology and data sources for its conclusions. The agency detailed its assumptions and uncertainties in these rules and performed a sensitivity analysis to ensure the rules would not significantly affect small entities. However, in the other two certifications, CFPB did not discuss all of the data sources on which it relied.

Broader economic impacts. The regulators' certifications generally did not address broader economic impacts such as cumulative effects, competitive disadvantage, or disproportionality of effects and focused most of the analysis on specific compliance costs. In addition to the Office of Advocacy's guidance on analyzing broader economic impacts, Executive Order 13563 requires agencies to consider the cumulative economic impacts of regulations during the rulemaking process, which

⁴⁸Loans in Areas Having Special Flood Hazards, 80 Fed. Reg. 43216 (July 21, 2015).

⁴⁹Regulation SBSR—Reporting and Dissemination of Security-Based Swap Information, 81 Fed. Reg. 53546 (Aug. 12, 2016). A swap is a type of derivative that involves an ongoing exchange of one or more assets, liabilities, or payments for a specified period. Financial and nonfinancial firms use swaps and other over-the-counter derivatives to hedge risk, or speculate, or for other purposes.

⁵⁰Minimum Requirements for Appraisal Management Companies, 80 Fed. Reg. 32658 (June 9, 2015).

reinforces the agencies' obligations under RFA.⁵¹ While this executive order is not binding on independent regulatory agencies, such as those in our review, it represents a best practice for rulemaking.⁵²

Of the 18 certifications that contain additional analysis, agencies discussed some aspect of broader economic impacts in 3. CFPB considered future changes in market share for small entities because of new requirements in one rule and whether the regulation placed small entities at a competitive disadvantage in another rule. OCC also examined a rule's impact on small entities' competitiveness and profitability in one certification. None of the regulators discussed cumulative effects in their certifications.

Defining key criteria. Regulators generally did not define the criteria they used for "substantial number" and "significant economic impact" in their certifications. RFA does not define these terms. The Office of Advocacy has left it up to agencies to determine their own criteria, which it recommends that agencies discuss in their certifications. None of the regulators defined what would constitute a substantial number of small entities for the rule in the Federal Register notices. OCC was the one agency to define its criteria for a significant economic impact in its rulemaking, although it did not include this definition in all of its certifications. The other agencies did not define significant economic impact for the rule in the Federal Register notices. While CFPB did not disclose its criteria in the Federal Register notices, it defined these criteria in its internal workpapers for two certifications. Additionally, many of the analyses (13 of 18) did not discuss the significance of the rule's costs relative to the size of the business, such as profits, revenues, or labor costs.

Limited information. In addition, three of the certifications we reviewed included none of the Office of Advocacy's suggested components. The

⁵²Executive Order 13579 encourages independent regulatory agencies to comply with Executive Order 13563. Exec. Order No. 13579, Regulation and Independent Regulatory Agencies, 76 Fed. Reg. 41587 (July 14, 2011).

⁵¹Exec. Order No. 13563, Improving Regulation and Regulatory Review, 76 Fed. Reg. 3821 (Jan. 21, 2011). Executive Order 13563 supplemented Executive Order 12866, which requires agencies to prepare a detailed regulatory (or economic) analysis of anticipated benefits and costs of the regulation and the benefits and costs of potentially effective and reasonably feasible alternatives for significant rules. Exec. Order No. 12866, Regulatory Planning and Review, 58 Fed. Reg. 51735 (Oct. 4, 1993). Executive Order 13563 incorporated Executive Order 12866's principles, structures, and definitions.

factual basis provided for these certifications did not include a description of the number of affected entities, the size of the economic impacts, or the justification for the certification. Two FDIC rules related to revisions of the treatment of financial assets transferred in connection with a securitization provided no additional information beyond the declarative statement that the agency certified that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.53 Additionally, an OCC certification in a joint rule that formalized the calculation method for mortgage loans exempted from certain requirements provided little information, although an internal agency workpaper detailed the number of small entities affected and the estimated economic impact that supported the certification.⁵⁴ OCC officials said that the agency will comply with instructions from its rulemaking procedure guide, which was updated in August 2016. According to the guide, certifications should include additional information beyond the certification statement, such as number of affected small entities, size of the economic impact, and reason for the certification.⁵⁵

The regulators' guidance for complying with RFA generally does not include policies and procedures for helping to ensure consistent and complete RFA analyses. (We discuss the regulators' guidance later in this report.) Without policies and procedures that would help ensure that key components were incorporated in certification assessments—including disclosing the methodology and data sources of economic analyses and considering potential broad economic impacts—regulators may be limiting the effectiveness of their reviews. In turn, such reviews hinder the achievement of RFA's goal. For example, incomplete disclosure of methodology and data sources could limit the public and affected entities' ability to offer informed comments in response to regulators' certification assessments in proposed rules.

⁵³Treatment of Financial Assets Transferred in Connection With a Securitization or Participation, 81 Fed. Reg. 41422 (Jun. 27, 2016); and Treatment of Financial Assets Transferred in Connection With a Securitization or Participation, 80 Fed. Reg. 73087 (Nov. 24, 2015). Broadly, securitization is a process whereby lenders and others create pools of loans and sell to investors securities that are backed by cash flows from these loan pools—thereby replenishing funds available for lending.

⁵⁴Appraisals for Higher-Priced Mortgage Loans Exemption Threshold, 81 Fed. Reg. 86250 (Nov. 30, 2016).

⁵⁵Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, *Guide to OCC Rulemaking Procedures* (August 2016).

Α	lany RFA-Required nalyses Had Veaknesses	In many recent regulatory flexibility analyses, the evaluation of key components—potential economic effects and alternative regulatory approaches—was limited. Many final rules described changes to limit burden, and few regulatory flexibility analyses concluded rules would have a significant impact on small entities. For most rules we reviewed, regulators were unable to provide documentation supporting their regulatory flexibility analyses.	
Regulatory Flexibility Analyses Often Included Limited Evaluation of Costs and Alternatives		Our review of recent regulatory flexibility analyses found that in many cases, the evaluation of key components—potential economic effects and alternative regulatory approaches—was limited, although the extent varied by regulator. RFA requires the initial and final analyses to include information to assist the agency, regulated entities, and the public in evaluating the potential impact of rules on small entities (see sidebars). The most important components include the assessment of a rule's potential economic effects on small entities—such as compliance costs—and the identification and evaluation of alternative regulatory approaches that may minimize significant economic effects while achieving statutory	
	nitial Regulatory Flexibility Analysis (RFA) Requirements Description of reasons why agency action is being considered.	objectives. The Office of Advocacy's guide on RFA compliance explains that an agency principally should address these components in an initial regulatory flexibility analysis. ⁵⁶	
•	 Statement of rule's objectives and legal basis. Description and estimate—when feasible—of the number of small entities to which the rule will apply. Description of the projected reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements of the rule, including the type of necessary professional skills. Identification—to the extent practicable—of all relevant federal rules that may duplicate, overlap, or conflict with the proposed rule. 	However, some regulatory flexibility analyses did not include these key components. For some rules, regulators' evaluation of economic impact on small entities did not describe or estimate compliance costs. ⁵⁷ Analyses we reviewed also generally did not evaluate differences in estimated compliance costs for the identified alternatives. Instead, these assessments were largely limited to the approach adopted in the proposed or final rule. By not fully assessing potential economic effects or alternatives, regulators may not be fully realizing the opportunity to minimize unnecessary burdens on small entities, which is the primary	
	Description of any significant alternatives to the proposed rule that accomplish statutory objectives and minimize any significant economic impact on small entities.	⁵⁶ A Guide for Government Agencies: How to Comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act. ⁵⁷ RFA states that in complying with the initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607. According to Office of Advocacy guidance, RFA requires agencies to develop a quantitative analysis of the effects of a rule and its alternatives using available data. The guidance notes that providing general descriptive statements of a rule's effects would be a last resort when	

completing a significant quantitative analysis is not practicable.

Final Regulatory Flexibility Analysis (RFA) Requirements

- Statement of the need for and objectives of the rule.
- Statements of significant issues raised by public comments in response to the initial analysis, agency's assessment of such issues, and any changes made as a result of such comments.
- Agency response to any comments filed by the Small Business Administration's Chief Counsel for Advocacy in response to the proposed rule and detailed statement of any change made as a result of the comments.
- Description and estimate of the number of small entities to which the rule will apply or explanation of why no such estimate is available.
- Description of the projected reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements of the rule, including the type of necessary professional skills.
- Description of agency steps to minimize the significant economic impact on small entities consistent with statutory objectives, including the reasons for selecting the alternative adopted in the final rule and why each of the other alternatives was rejected.

Preparation of analyses:

 In meeting the requirements, agencies may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the rule's effects or alternatives or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable.

Source: Regulatory Flexibility Act. | GAO-18-256

goal of RFA. See appendixes V–XII for a summary of findings for each of the six regulators.

We reviewed regulatory flexibility analyses for recent rulemakings to assess the extent to which they included these and other elements and to examine the outcome of the analyses.⁵⁸ For each regulator, we selected all final rules published in 2015 and 2016 for which the agency performed an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis. For regulators with fewer than three such rules, we included rules published in prior years (on a full-year basis) until we reached three rules or 2013.⁵⁹ See table 4 for the number of rules selected for each regulator. For each rule, we reviewed *Federal Register* notices for the proposed and final rules and supporting documentation on the initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses.

⁵⁸We did not assess other aspects of agency rulemaking, including regulatory analyses outside of RFA requirements. RFA requires agencies to include the initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses, or summaries of the analyses, in the *Federal Register*. Therefore, our review of regulators' analyses focused on the RFA sections of the *Federal Register* notices unless those sections referenced information contained in other sections of the notice.

⁵⁹When considering rules from prior years, we included all applicable rules in a given year even if the total from that year or all years exceeded three rules. For example, for CFPB we included six rules with initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses from 2013. For rules issued jointly by multiple federal financial regulators in our scope, we included the rule for each regulator that prepared an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis. We included such rules even if they would not otherwise have been selected using the outlined criteria. This resulted in the inclusion of one additional rule for the Federal Reserve (a 2013 rule issued jointly with OCC).
Table 4: Rules with Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses	

Regulator	2016	2015	2014	2013	Total
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System	7	9	_	1 ^a	17
Commodity Futures Trading Commission	1	0	0	0	1
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	0	1	0	6	7
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	2	0	2	_	4
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency	0	0	0	1	1
Securities and Exchange Commission	7	2	_	_	9
Total	17	12	2	8	39

Legend: — = not applicable.

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

^aThis rule was included because it was a joint rule selected for another regulator.

Most of the Federal Reserve's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses Differed from Other Regulators' and Many Lacked Some Key Components

Many of the Federal Reserve's regulatory flexibility analyses lacked some required components and contained limited information and analysis. As previously discussed, the Federal Reserve generally performed regulatory flexibility analyses for its rulemakings regardless of the rule's potential impact on small entities. The majority (11 of 17) of the Federal Reserve's analyses stated that the rules either did not apply to small entities or lacked compliance requirements.⁶⁰ Nevertheless, the Federal Reserve conducted regulatory flexibility analyses in which nearly all of the initial (14 of 17) and final analyses (15 of 17) concluded that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on small entities, which generally is a basis for certification. Examples included rules on capital and liquidity requirements applicable only to large banking organizations and rules that amended official regulatory interpretations or repealed regulations. None of the regulatory flexibility analyses performed by other regulators indicated that a rule did not apply to small entities or lacked compliance requirements. For additional information, see appendix V.

More specifically, the regulatory flexibility analyses for the **11 rules that did not apply to small entities or impose compliance requirements**

⁶⁰For seven rules, the initial and final analyses stated that the rule did not apply to small entities. The initial analyses for five rules and the final analyses for seven rules indicated that the rules had no compliance requirements.

were minimal. The analyses did not describe or estimate compliance costs, identify alternatives, or include other items. In the case of alternatives, the analyses either stated that there were no alternatives that would further minimize economic impact on small entities or requested comments on any alternatives. The analyses did not include some other information that could be available and relevant such as the reasons or need for the rule.

Because the purpose of a regulatory flexibility analysis is to evaluate a rule's potential effects on small entities, key components of the analysis may not be relevant or meaningful in such cases. For example, there may be no compliance costs to estimate, alternatives to consider, necessary professional skills to describe, or actions that could minimize impact on small entities. With their focus largely on explaining why the rule would not affect small entities rather than examining effects of compliance requirements and potential alternatives to limit such effects, such cases resemble certifications more than regulatory flexibility analyses. See appendix V for further information on the Federal Reserve's regulatory flexibility analyses.

The Federal Reserve's regulatory flexibility analyses for **six rules that might impose compliance requirements on small entities** also had limitations. Specifically, most of the analyses (both initial and final) contained limited evaluation of the potential economic impact on small entities and lacked other components. RFA directs agencies to provide a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule and allows a qualitative description in lieu of a numerical evaluation in instances when quantification is not practicable or reliable.⁶¹

Most of the analyses for rules that might impose compliance requirements on small entities did not include a description of potential compliance costs. Nearly all (five of six) did not quantify compliance costs in either the initial or final analyses or explain why such assessments were not possible. For two rules, the Federal Reserve's assessments of economic

⁶¹See 5 U.S.C. § 607; SBA, *A Guide for Government Agencies: How to Comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act.* Office of Advocacy guidance states that section 607 of RFA requires agencies to develop a quantitative analysis of the effects of a rule and its alternatives using available data or, if quantification is not practicable or reliable, agencies may provide general descriptive statements regarding the rule's effects. The guidance notes that the second option is a last resort if it is not practicable to complete a significant quantitative analysis. *See A Guide for Government Agencies: How to Comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act.*

effects and compliance costs generally consisted of descriptive statements on the rule's provisions and coverage. For example, the final analysis for a rule on margin and capital requirements for participants in financial swap transactions stated that, among other things, all financial end users would be subject to the variation margin requirements and documentation requirements of the rule but that the Federal Reserve believes such treatment is consistent with current market practice and should not represent a significant burden on small financial end users.⁶²

Although containing minimal information, analyses in three of the six rules indicated that the rules would have a largely beneficial impact for small entities by reducing burden or offering positive economic effects. These analyses generally lacked clear descriptions of any compliance requirements that would apply to small entities. For example, the initial and final analyses for a rule involving the Federal Reserve's emergency lending authority stated that participants at a minimum likely would be required to pay interest on loans extended to them and to keep records, but that the positive economic impact of receiving a loan likely would outweigh any economic burden.⁶³ The initial analysis for another rule stated that the projected reporting, recordkeeping, and other compliance requirements were expected to be minimal but did not describe the requirements or any associated costs.⁶⁴

Alternatives. Few of the Federal Reserve's initial regulatory flexibility analyses identified alternatives to the proposed rule and some did not explain why there were no alternatives. Although most of the rules' analyses (10 of 17) described alternatives, all but 2 stated that there were no alternatives that would have less economic impact on small entities. Of the 6 rules that might impose compliance requirements on small entities, 2 included such a statement, 1 had no mention of alternatives, and another solicited comments on any significant alternatives that would reduce burden associated with the proposed rule. Analyses for the other two rules described alternative approaches included in the proposed rule to limit economic impact on small entities. For example, one of the rules

⁶²Margin and Capital Requirements for Covered Swap Entities, 80 Fed. Reg. 74840 (Nov. 30, 2015).

⁶³Extensions of Credit by Federal Reserve Banks, 79 Fed. Reg. 615 (Jan. 6, 2014); and Extensions of Credit by Federal Reserve Banks, 80 Fed. Reg. 78959 (Dec. 18, 2015).

⁶⁴Regulatory Capital Rules: Regulatory Capital, Proposed Rule Demonstrating Application of Common Equity Tier 1 Capital Qualification Criteria; Regulation Q, 79 Fed. Reg. 75759 (Dec. 19, 2014).

incorporated an applicability threshold for certain compliance requirements and the other exempted small entities from some of the rule's provisions and applied a longer transition period.

Other Components. Several of the final regulatory flexibility analyses also lacked other RFA-required components. In particular, only three of the six rules described steps taken to minimize economic impact on small entities and reasons for selecting the alternative adopted in the final rule. The other three rules did not include either component. The reasons cited for selecting the approach in the final rule generally reflected the actions taken by the agency to mitigate the rule's economic impact on small entities.

For the other financial regulators (FDIC, CFPB, CFTC, OCC, and SEC), most of the regulatory flexibility analyses we reviewed included the components required by RFA, but the extent of the analyses varied among regulators, with some lacking required information or having other limitations.⁶⁵

For the majority (three of four) of **FDIC**'s analyses, the agency indicated that the rules were not subject to RFA but that it voluntarily undertook the analyses to help solicit public comments on the rules' effects on small entities.⁶⁶ For these three rules, FDIC's analyses described and quantified each of the rule's compliance costs and concluded that each rule would not have a significant economic impact on small entities, but other components were missing.⁶⁷ For example, these rules' analyses focused on illustrating how the rule would not have an economic impact on small

⁶⁷FDIC staff said that FDIC effectively certified the three rules and that it voluntarily undertook to analyze the rules in conformance with RFA to solicit comments. The RFA sections for each of the rules indicated that FDIC was performing a regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed and final rules. In one rule, FDIC concluded the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities and so certified. The other two rules had similar conclusions but did not mention certification. According to our methodology, we selected and reviewed these rules because they had initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses regardless of whether the analyses were required or performed voluntarily.

Other Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Analyses Generally Included Most Required Components but Some Analyses Had Weaknesses

⁶⁵See appendix VI for information on other financial regulators' regulatory flexibility analyses.

⁶⁶The rules related to the rates imposed on insured depository institutions for deposit insurance and the system for measuring risk and determining assessment rates. RFA's definition of a rule does not include rules of particular applicability to rates, corporate or financial structures, or practices relating to such rates or structures. *See* 5 U.S.C. § 601(2).

entities and did not include other required components including a description and assessment of regulatory alternatives. The initial and final analyses for each of the rules were nearly identical and did not include statements about alternatives, any issues raised in public comments, or steps to minimize impact on small entities, among other missing components.⁶⁸ In that regard, FDIC's analyses for these rules—similar to many of the Federal Reserve's analyses—resembled a certification. The regulatory flexibility analyses for the fourth FDIC rule that we reviewed included all required components.⁶⁹

CFPB's regulatory flexibility analyses generally included all required components. However, for three of the seven rules neither the initial nor final analyses estimated compliance costs for small entities. In some cases, the analyses stated that costs likely would be minimal or described difficulties in estimating costs such as a lack of information about the current practices of subject entities. Of the analyses that included cost estimates, several did not quantify all identified costs or explain why such estimates were not available. Unlike other regulators we reviewed, CFPB is required to seek input from small entities during the rulemaking process (through Small Business Review Panels) when proposed rules are expected to have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.⁷⁰ CFPB's regulatory flexibility analyses often incorporated information received from these panels in its assessment of

⁶⁹For further information on FDIC's regulatory flexibility analyses, see appendix VII.

⁶⁸According to FDIC staff, FDIC addresses many RFA requirements—such as the purpose, policy objectives, and legal basis for rulemakings—throughout the *Federal Register* notice. We did not examine agencies' regulatory analyses outside of RFA requirements such as analysis related to the Paperwork Reduction Act or economic analysis published elsewhere in the preamble. Because RFA requires agencies to include the initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses—or summaries of the analyses—in the *Federal Register* notice, our reviews focused on the RFA sections of proposed and final rules unless those sections referenced information contained in other sections of the notice. However, some rules may have included other assessments of compliance costs or alternatives in different sections of the rule or as part of complying with other regulatory analysis requirements.

⁷⁰The Dodd-Frank Act amended RFA by requiring CFPB to convene Small Business Review Panels when proposed rules are expected to have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. See Pub. L. No. 111-203, § 1100G(b), 124 Stat. 1376, 2112 (2010) (codified at 5 U.S.C. § 609(d)). CFPB conducts the panels to seek direct input from small entities whose business would be affected by CFPB rulemaking. The panel requirement applies to CFPB, the Environmental Protection Agency, and the Occupational Safety and Health Administration. See 5 U.S.C. § 609(d).

potential economic effects and regulatory alternatives.⁷¹ For example, several analyses that estimated compliance costs relied on information from small entities that participated in the panel process as well as data from other sources. The description of regulatory alternatives often reflected comments received from small-entity representatives. Although each of CFPB's initial analyses described alternatives, in some cases, it was not clear whether CFPB had identified alternatives of its own.⁷²

CFTC performed initial and final analyses for one rule during the period we reviewed and the analyses had limited evaluation of potential effects on small entities.⁷³ The analyses did not estimate the number of affected entities or compliance costs, but indicated that the rule's compliance requirements would be minimal while concluding the rule likely would have a beneficial impact on small entities. The discussion of compliance requirements in the final analysis stated only that the rule would relieve affected entities from certain compliance requirements, although the initial analysis stated that the proposed rule would impose a new requirement on certain entities—which could include small entities—to annually provide CFTC with a notice about certain trading activity. In other sections of the final rule, CFTC discussed its decision to address concerns raised in public comments by not adopting the notice requirement.⁷⁴

OCC also had one rule with initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses, and it included nearly all required components. The rule revised capital requirements for banking organizations and was issued jointly with the Federal Reserve.⁷⁵ The initial analysis described multiple alternative approaches that it stated were included in the proposed rule to incorporate flexibility and reduce burden for small entities. However, other

⁷³For more information on CFTC's regulatory flexibility analyses, see appendix IX.

⁷¹The panels solicit input from small entities on a draft proposal of a rule and report this input as well as their findings in a panel report that is publicly released in conjunction with publication of the proposed rule.

⁷²For more information on CFPB's regulatory flexibility analyses, see appendix VIII.

⁷⁴Trade Options, 81 Fed. Reg. 14966 (Mar. 21, 2016).

⁷⁵The final rule consolidated three proposed rules published jointly by OCC, the Federal Reserve, and FDIC. FDIC separately issued its own final rule. Regulatory Capital Rules: Regulatory Capital, Implementation of Basel III, Capital Adequacy, Transition Provisions, Prompt Corrective Action, Standardized Approach for Risk-weighted Assets, Market Discipline and Disclosure Requirements, Advanced Approaches Risk-Based Capital Rule, and Market Risk Capital Rule, 78 Fed. Reg. 62018 (Oct. 11, 2013).

than listing the alternatives and requesting comment, the analysis does not discuss or evaluate how the options minimize economic impact on small entities. The regulatory flexibility analysis in the final rule notes that the Small Business Administration's Chief Counsel for Advocacy submitted a comment letter in which it encouraged the agencies to provide more detailed discussion of the alternatives and the potential burden reductions associated with them.⁷⁶

SEC's regulatory flexibility analyses also included most components, but some rules' assessment of compliance costs and alternatives had limitations.⁷⁷ Specifically, although all of the rules described compliance requirements, some did not describe (four of nine) or estimate (five of nine) the costs they might impose on subject entities. For example, in December 2015, SEC published a proposed rule requiring resource extraction issuers to disclose certain payments.⁷⁸ The proposed rule's initial regulatory flexibility analysis described requirements for the disclosures. However, the regulatory flexibility analysis did not discuss or evaluate potential compliance costs and concluded with statements on alternatives and a request for comments.

Many of the SEC rules we reviewed focused on reasons why alternatives were not appropriate and did not discuss specific options for minimizing economic impact on small entities.⁷⁹ As part of describing any significant alternatives to the proposed rule which accomplish statutory objectives while minimizing any significant economic impact on small entities, RFA requires that initial regulatory flexibility analyses discuss alternatives such as

⁷⁸Disclosure of Payments by Resource Extraction Issuers, 80 Fed. Reg. 80058 (Dec. 23, 2015).

⁷⁹For more information on SEC's regulatory flexibility analyses, see appendix XI.

⁷⁶For more information on OCC's regulatory flexibility analyses, see appendix X.

⁷⁷According to SEC staff, some rules included relevant information—such as analysis of compliance costs—in other parts of the *Federal Register* notice. As previously discussed, we did not examine agencies' regulatory analysis outside of RFA requirements such as analysis related to the Paperwork Reduction Act or economic analysis published elsewhere in the preamble. Because RFA requires agencies to include the initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses—or summaries of the analyses—in the *Federal Register* notice, we focused on the RFA sections of proposed and final rules unless those sections referenced information contained in other sections of the notice. However, some rules may have included other assessments of compliance costs or alternatives in different sections of the rule or as part of complying with other regulatory analysis requirements.

- the establishment of differing compliance or reporting requirements or timetables that take into account the resources available to small entities;
- the clarification, consolidation, or simplification of compliance and reporting requirements under the rule for such small entities;
- the use of performance rather than design standards; and
- an exemption from coverage of the rule, or any part thereof, for such small entities.⁸⁰

For five of the nine rules, the initial analysis discussed the general types of alternatives listed in RFA but did not describe specific options for implementing them in the proposed rule. For example, the initial regulatory flexibility analyses did not identify how compliance or reporting requirements might be altered for small entities or in what ways requirements could be simplified. One of the rules involved changes to SEC's requirements for the reporting and disclosure of information by registered investment companies.⁸¹ The initial analysis stated that the agency had considered (1) establishing different reporting requirements or frequency to account for resources available to small entities, (2) using performance rather than design standards, and (3) exempting small entities from all or part of the proposal. However, the analysis lacked details about what different reporting requirements, frequencies, performance standards, or partial exemptions it considered for small entities.

In addition, for seven of the rules—including the five rules considering only the general alternative types—the discussion was limited to describing the reasons why regulatory alternatives were not appropriate. The reasons cited typically included that the different regulatory approaches would not be consistent with the agency's goals or statutory objectives. For example, the analysis for SEC's rule on reporting and disclosure by registered investment companies concluded that the agency believed that establishing different reporting requirements or frequency for small entities would not be consistent with SEC's goal of industry oversight and investor protection. However, for this and the other proposed rules, the analyses generally did not examine the extent to which the considered alternatives could limit the rule's economic impact on small entities. In another case, a rule's final analysis stated that one

⁸⁰5 U.S.C. § 603(c).

⁸¹Investment Company Reporting Modernization, 80 Fed. Reg. 33590 (June 12, 2015).

public commenter raised concerns that the initial analysis did not identify significant alternatives, including that it only considered alternatives related to exempting small business from the proposed rules. Several of the commenters suggested additional alternatives for reducing burden.⁸² The lack of specific details about potential alternatives may limit the usefulness of public comments on SEC's regulatory flexibility analyses and its ability to identify alternatives that could reduce economic impacts on small entities while achieving a rule's objectives.

Most regulators (five of six) did not disclose the data sources or methodologies used for estimating the number of subject small entities or compliance costs for the regulatory flexibility analyses we reviewed. OMB guidance on regulatory analysis-regulatory agencies' anticipation and evaluation of the likely consequences of rules-states that agencies should clearly set out the basic assumptions, methods, and data underlying the analysis and discuss the uncertainties associated with the estimates.⁸³ While independent regulatory agencies, such as those in our review, are not required to follow the OMB guidance, it provides a strong set of analytical practices relevant to agency rulemakings that serves as best practices for all agencies. Many initial analyses (11 of 23) and final analyses (11 of 24) that estimated the number of subject small entities did not describe the data source used for the estimate.⁸⁴ Each of the regulators except for CFPB (which included data sources) and CFTC (whose only rule did not include an estimate) had at least one rule that did not disclose the data source for the estimate of subject small entities.

Furthermore, many analyses that estimated a rule's compliance costs (5 of 12 initial and 5 of 14 final) did not describe the information sources used to calculate the projections. The analyses for several additional rules included data sources for some but not all cost estimates. Except for CFPB, each of the regulators that estimated compliance costs had at least one rule that lacked information on data sources for some estimates. For example, the regulatory flexibility analyses for a joint OCC and Federal Reserve rule discussed how the agencies estimated costs of implementing new capital requirements but did not disclose the data sources or methodology used to calculate the costs of creditworthiness

Many Analyses Did Not Disclose Information Sources or Methodology

⁸²Crowdfunding, 80 Fed. Reg. 71388 (Nov. 16, 2015).

⁸³Office of Management and Budget, Circular A-4.

⁸⁴The totals do not include analyses that indicated the rule did not apply to small entities.

	measurement activities. ⁸⁵ A lack of information necessary to understand how an agency evaluated a rule's economic impact on small entities may limit the extent to which the public and other interested parties can meaningfully comment on the analyses.
Few Rules Found to Have a Significant Impact and Many Described Changes to Reduce Burden	Although a regulatory flexibility analysis is required only for rules that may have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, few final analyses concluded that the rules would have such an impact. Specifically, the final analysis for only 4 of 39 rules that we reviewed stated that the rule likely would have a significant economic impact. Final analyses for the majority of rules (20 of 39) concluded there would be no significant impact and the remainder did not have a clear conclusion. The Federal Reserve accounted for 15 of those 20 analyses. As discussed previously, nearly all of the Federal Reserve's regulatory flexibility analyses concluded a rule would not have a significant impact on small entities.
	About half of the regulatory flexibility analyses we reviewed (18 of 39) described changes to the proposed rule to limit economic impact on small entities and most were by regulators other than the Federal Reserve. Several rules (12 of 39) described changes attributable to comments on the regulatory flexibility analyses. Specifically, for regulators other than the Federal Reserve, the final analyses for about half of the rules (11 of 22) noted receiving public comments on the initial analysis and nearly all of those described changes resulting from the comments. A smaller number of rules described changes related to comments on the initial analysis received from the Office of Advocacy.
	Some rules also described other changes to the proposed rule, including changes in response to general public comments and the adoption of alternatives. For rules that identified alternatives to a proposed rule in the initial analysis, about half of the final analyses (10 of 21) described reasons for rejecting all the alternatives. An additional 2 rules noted reasons for rejecting some of the alternatives. For further information on the results of regulators' regulatory flexibility analyses, see appendix XII.
	⁸⁵ Regulatory Capital Rules: Regulatory Capital, Implementation of Basel III, Capital Adequacy, Transition Provisions, Prompt Corrective Action, Standardized Approach for

Adequacy, Transition Provisions, Prompt Corrective Action, Standardized Approach for Risk-weighted Assets, Market Discipline and Disclosure Requirements, Advanced Approaches Risk-Based Capital Rule, and Market Risk Capital Rule, 78 Fed. Reg. 62018 (Oct. 11, 2013).

	 Regulators described taking various steps to minimize impact on small entities, although they did not all result from changes to the proposed rule and were not all clearly attributable to the agency's consideration of alternatives. For example, some analyses described provisions that had been included as part of the proposed rule. For rules that disclosed actions to minimize effects on small entities, most regulators noted multiple actions that included reducing compliance requirements such as for reporting and disclosure,
	exempting small entities from certain requirements,
	 increasing applicability or exemption thresholds,
	 providing for flexibility in meeting compliance requirements,
	 clarifying and simplifying compliance requirements,
	 not adopting certain provisions of the proposed rule, and
	 providing for delayed or gradual implementation of compliance requirements.
	Although some actions were specific to small entities, many applied more broadly, such as to all subject firms.
Most Regulators Lacked Documentation of Regulatory Flexibility Analysis and Certifications for Most Rules	For most rules we reviewed, regulators (five of six) were unable to provide documentation supporting their regulatory flexibility analyses or certification decisions, although the extent of documentation varied by regulator (see table 5). We requested supporting documentation for the 39 rules we reviewed for which the agency performed initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses and the 66 rules for which the agency made a certification determination.

Table 5: Documentation Supporting Financial Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Analyses and Certifications, 2013–2016

	Rules with documentation	Total rules reviewed	Type of documentation
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System			
Certifications	0	1	
Initial or final analyses	4	17	Emails, draft statements, and data file on affected entities.
Commodity Futures Trading Commission			
Certifications	0	15	-
Initial or final analyses	0	1	_
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau			
Certifications	11	11	Decision memorandums. Some included supporting economic analysis.
Initial or final analyses	5	7	Reports summarizing results of Small Business Review Panels.
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation			
Certifications	7 ^a	18	Data output files on the effects on small entities.
Initial or final analyses	3	4	Data queries and output files on the effects on small entities.
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency			
Certifications	9	9	Economic impact assessment memorandums and email.
Initial or final analyses	1	1	Economic impact assessment memorandum.

	Rules with documentation	Total rules reviewed	Type of documentation
Securities and Exchange Commission			
Certifications	3 ^b	12	Memorandum with statistics on affected entities. Emails on the number of affected entities.
Initial or final analyses	5	9	Emails and data files on the number of affected entities.
Total			
Certifications	30	66	Formal documentation – 21. Informal documentation – 9.
Initial or final analyses	18	39	Formal documentation – 6. Informal documentation – 12.

Legend: - = not applicable.

Source: GAO analysis of agency documentation. I GAO-18-256

Notes: The table presents information on regulators' supporting documentation provided by agency staff for rules we reviewed that had initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses or certification determinations. Rules with certifications were published in 2015 and 2016. Rules with regulatory flexibility analyses were published in 2013–2016, depending on the regulator.

^aFederal Deposit Insurance Corporation staff also provided email responses for two rules that summarized the analysis performed by the agency at the time of the rulemakings. In addition, staff indicated that some rules either explicitly exempted small entities or were administrative in nature and had no substantive impact on small entities.

^bFor an additional eight rules, Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) staff provided reports and information from other entities including from other financial regulators' websites. The reports and information did not include SEC documentation or descriptions of when or how they were used to support SEC regulatory flexibility analyses or certification determinations.

Staff from two regulators—CFPB and OCC—provided documentation for all or nearly all of the rules we reviewed. Many of these documents were formal analysis or decision memorandums on assessing a rule's potential economic impact on small entities. For CFPB rules that had regulatory flexibility analyses, documentation included RFA-required reports summarizing the results of Small Business Review Panels.⁸⁶ Staff from the other regulators produced documentation for fewer or no rules and the documents they provided were largely limited and informal. For example, other than for CFPB and OCC, RFA-related documentation generally consisted of emails between agency staff and data queries and output files on the number of affected entities and potential economic effects.

⁸⁶As previously noted, the Dodd-Frank Act amended RFA to require CFPB to convene Small Business Review Panels when proposed rules are expected to have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. RFA requires the review panel to issue a report on its findings and comments received from small-entity representatives. *See* 5 U.S.C. § 609(b)(5).

	OMB guidance on regulatory analysis states that agencies should prepare documentation of their economic analysis so that a qualified third party reading the analysis can understand the basic elements and the way in which the agency developed its estimates. The guidance also states that agencies are expected to document all the alternatives considered as part of their regulatory analysis and which alternatives were selected for emphasis in the main analysis. As previously discussed, independent regulatory agencies are not required to follow the OMB guidance, but it provides a strong set of analytical practices relevant to agency rulemakings. A lack of documentation of the analysis supporting regulators' RFA implementation limits transparency and accountability.
Regulatory Guidance Generally Does Not Include Policies or Procedures for Ensuring Consistent and Complete RFA Analyses	
Most of the Regulators Have Established General Guidance for Complying with RFA Requirements	Most regulators (five of six) have established written guidelines that restate the statutory requirements for certification and for preparing the regulatory flexibility analyses and provide some additional guidance for staff conducting the analyses, as shown in table 6. However, they generally have not developed comprehensive policies and procedures to assist staff in complying with RFA, which may contribute to the weaknesses we identified in some certifications and regulatory flexibility analyses.

Regulator	Formal written guidance ^a	Restates RFA requirements	Incorporates SBA guidance ^b	Description
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System				 Handbook on RFA and small- entity compliance guides.^c
	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	 Contains organizational information on staff responsible for RFA analyses and agency policy on certifications.
Commodity Futures Trading Commission	X	_		 No formal policies, procedures, or guidance for implementing RFA.
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau				Guide on regulatory analysis that includes section on RFA.
	\checkmark	\checkmark	X	Contains organizational information on staff responsible for RFA analyses and additional guidance, including on incorporating different regulatory analyses into RFA and considerations for measuring economic impact.
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation				 Guide on rule development that includes a section and appendix on RFA.
	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	 Contains additional guidance, including considerations for determining whether RFA analyses are required.
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency				 Guide on rulemaking procedures that includes a section and appendix on RFA.
	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	 Contains organizational information on completing RFA analyses, including a rulemaking checklist.

Regulator	Formal written guidance ^a	Restates RFA requirements	Incorporates SBA guidance ^b	Description
Securities and Exchange Commission				 Rulemaking handbook that includes section on RFA.
	✓ ✓ X ^d	 Two division-specific rulemaking manuals with sections on RFA. 		
	v	v	~	 Contain organizational information on seeking approva for RFA analyses and coordinating with other divisions.

Legend: SBA = Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy; ✓ = yes; ४ = no; — = not applicable.

Source: GAO analysis of agency documents. I GAO-18-256

^aFormal written guidance does not include documents in draft form or emails.

^bSmall Business Administration, Office of Advocacy, *A Guide for Government Agencies: How to Comply with the Regulatory Flexibility Act* (May 2012). The Office of Advocacy updated its guidance in August 2017 during the course of our review.

^cInformation reflects the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's November 2017 RFA handbook rather than the previous informal staff resource.

^dThe Securities and Exchange Commission's (SEC) guidelines included some SBA-recommended practices. However, they were not from SBA's guide on RFA compliance because SEC's guidance document was developed more than 10 years before SBA published its RFA compliance guide in 2012. In addition, one of SEC's two division-specific RFA policy documents included recommendations from SBA's compliance guide.

The guidelines for FDIC, OCC, CFPB, and SEC discuss regulatory flexibility analyses as part of their general rulemaking guidance for staff. At a minimum, each of these regulators' guidance describes the statutory requirements under RFA for certifications and for preparing the initial and final analyses, and, for CFPB, agency-specific RFA requirements.⁸⁷

These four agencies also provide some additional information intended to be useful in complying with RFA requirements, such as excerpts from the Office of Advocacy's RFA compliance guide. For example, some of the incorporated Office of Advocacy guidance covers considerations for determining whether a rule would have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. In addition, some regulators' RFA guidelines include organizational information for coordinating with certain agency departments (such as offices responsible for economic analysis or legal review) and identifying staff responsible for completing RFA analyses.

 $^{^{87}}$ In addition to the Small Business Review Panel requirements, the Dodd-Frank Act amended RFA to require CFPB to assess any projected increase in the cost of credit for small entities, including describing alternatives and the steps taken to minimize any such increase. See 5 U.S.C. § 603(d)(1)(B) and § 604(a)(6).

Until recently, CFTC and the Federal Reserve had not established any policies, procedures, or guidance for conducting regulatory flexibility analyses, except for a policy statement CFTC issued in 1982 that defines small entities and an informal Federal Reserve document listing RFA requirements. Since we started our review, CFTC announced a working group intended to enhance compliance with RFA. According to CFTC staff, the group began its work in April 2017 with a focus on updating CFTC's small-entity definitions. Staff said that the group's next task would be to formulate RFA policies and procedures with a goal of adopting them in spring 2018. Also during the course of our review, the Federal Reserve finalized a handbook covering guidelines and policies for RFA and small-entity compliance guides that it provided to us in November 2017. ⁸⁸ Previously, the Federal Reserve's RFA guidance consisted of an informal resource document identifying RFA requirements that it made available to rulemaking staff.
While the financial regulators' guidance discusses RFA requirements for
regulatory flexibility analyses and includes some information on how to approach these analyses, it generally does not address how each agency helps ensure that its rulemakings consistently and completely comply with RFA requirements. Federal internal control standards state the importance for agency management to establish through policies and procedures the actions needed to achieve objectives. ⁸⁹ In addition, Executive Order 13272 required agencies to establish policies and procedures to promote compliance with RFA. ⁹⁰ While this executive order is not binding on independent regulatory agencies, it represents a best practice for rulemaking.
We found that the regulators' guidance lacks specific details on the procedures by which the agency expects rulemaking staff to implement RFA requirements. Other than restating RFA requirements and identifying organizational responsibilities, regulators' guidance documents largely
⁸⁸ We evaluated the Federal Reserve's RFA guidance using the November 2017 document. Before November 2017, Federal Reserve staff indicated that the Federal Reserve had no formal, written policies and procedures for implementing RFA requirements.
⁸⁹ GAO, <i>Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government</i> , GAO-14-704G (Washington, D.C.: September 2014).
⁹⁰ Exec. Order No. 13272, Proper Consideration of Small Entities in Agency Rulemaking, 67 Fed. Reg. 53461 (Aug. 16, 2002).

are limited to offering suggestions for rulemaking staff to consider while preparing RFA sections of the rule. For example, in many cases, the guidance documents include recommendations and excerpts from the Office of Advocacy's RFA compliance manual such as factors to consider about what constitutes a significant economic impact and a substantial number of small entities.⁹¹ In another case, guidance suggests staff refer to RFA statements included in previously issued rules to use as examples. In addition, some guidance documents described agency policies on certain RFA elements. For example, one regulator's guidance states a preference for completing an initial regulatory flexibility analysis, rather than making a certification determination. Yet, while these types of guidance may be instructive and allow for necessary flexibility, they do not represent specific and comprehensive procedures for implementing RFA requirements.

As illustrated in table 7, the extent to which regulators' guidance includes policies and procedures varies but generally does not include policies or procedures for

- identifying definitions or criteria for assessing whether a rule will have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities;
- evaluating a rule's potential economic impact on small entities, including compliance costs and broad effects such as cumulative effects, competitive advantage, and disproportionality;
- identifying and assessing regulatory alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities while accomplishing statutory objectives;
- · disclosing analytical methodology and data sources; and
- creating and maintaining documentation that supports analytical findings.

⁹¹Examples of such factors from one regulator's guidance include evaluating significance relative to the size of the business, the size of competitors' businesses, and the impact on larger competitors, and using the broadest category of small entities when reviewing regulations.

Agency	"Significant economic impact" and "substantial number" criteria	Evaluation of potential economic impact and alternatives ^a	Disclosure of methodology and sources	Creating and maintaining documentation
Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System	0	O	O	0
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	0	O	•	●b
Commodity Futures Trading Commission	0	0	0	0
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	O	O	O	0
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency	0	O	Ð	●b
Securities and Exchange Commission	0	O	O	O

Table 7: Extent of Regulators' Formal Guidance and Procedures for Key Elements of Regulatory Flexibility Act Analyses

Legend:

• The agency had procedures for the element.

• The agency had formal guidance for the element but not specific procedures.

• The agency had no guidance or procedures for the element.

Source: GAO analysis of agency documents. I GAO-18-256

Notes: Formal guidance does not include documents in draft form, emails, or rule-specific workpapers. We use guidance to refer to information intended to be useful in complying with RFA requirements and to suggestions for consideration by rulemaking staff. We use procedures to refer to specific details on the processes by which the agency expects rulemaking staff to implement RFA requirements.

^aThis category includes assessment of compliance costs and consideration of a rule's broad economic impacts such as cumulative effects, competitive advantage, and disproportionality.

^bThese regulators' guidance included procedures for documenting economic analysis but did not mention documentation for other elements such as the consideration and assessment of alternatives.

Some regulators' guidance, including CFPB and OCC, includes policies and procedures for certain elements—such as disclosing methodology and sources—but not for others, such as defining what constitutes significant economic impact or a substantial number of small entities. FDIC's rule development guide includes guidance for certification determinations (largely from Office of Advocacy's compliance guide) but not for initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses for which the guide restates RFA requirements. SEC's handbook describes some policies and procedures on alternatives but it focuses on having RFA statements acknowledge consideration of each RFA alternative type even if unsuitable. It also includes some policies and procedures for assessing economic impact. However, the handbook was last revised in 1999, so it does not incorporate recommendations from the Office of Advocacy's compliance guide, and two SEC divisions have developed their own manuals, which generally restate RFA requirements.

As previously described, we found inconsistencies and weaknesses in financial regulators' certifications and regulatory flexibility analyses that we reviewed, including for the key elements discussed in this section. The shortcomings are attributable in part to the regulators' lack of comprehensive policies and procedures for RFA requirements. Our prior work on RFA implementation by federal agencies found that uncertainties about RFA's requirements and varying interpretations of those requirements by federal agencies limited the act's application and effectiveness.⁹² However, the Office of Advocacy subsequently published guidance on complying with RFA requirements that includes information to help agencies interpret and implement RFA requirements. Such guidance could help regulators develop comprehensive and specific policies and procedures. Without such policies and procedures, regulators' ability to consistently and effectively meet RFA objectives may be limited.

⁹²GAO, Regulatory Flexibility Act: Congress Should Revisit and Clarify Elements of the Act to Improve Its Effectiveness, GAO-06-998T (Washington, D.C.: July 20, 2006); Regulatory Flexibility Act: Clarification of Key Terms Still Needed, GAO-02-491T (Washington, D.C.: Mar. 6, 2002); Regulatory Flexibility Act: Key Terms Still Need to Be Clarified, GAO-01-669T (Washington, D.C.: Apr. 24, 2001); Regulatory Flexibility Act: Agencies' Interpretations of Review Requirements Vary, GAO/GGD-99-55 (Washington, D.C.: Apr. 2, 1999); Regulatory Flexibility Act: Status of Agencies' Compliance, GAO/GGD-94-105 (Washington, D.C.: Apr. 27, 1994); and Regulatory Flexibility Act: Inherent Weaknesses May Limit Its Usefulness for Small Governments, GAO/HRD-91-16 (Washington, D.C.: Jan. 11, 1991).

Financial Regulators
Varied in Their
Approach to RFA-
Required
Retrospective
Reviews

Federal Banking Regulators Relied on Other Retrospective Reviews to Meet RFA Section 610 Requirements As previously discussed, section 610 of RFA requires agencies to review, within 10 years of adoption, those rules assessed as having a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities to determine if they should be continued without change, amended, or rescinded to minimize any significant economic impact on small entities. During the last 10 years, the three federal banking regulators (Federal Reserve, FDIC, and OCC) used other retrospective reviews that they said fulfilled RFA requirements. Specifically, the banking regulators said that the retrospective reviews required under the Economic Growth and Regulatory Paperwork Reduction Act of 1996 (EGRPRA) also satisfied RFA section 610 requirements. EGRPRA requires the federal banking regulators to identify outdated or otherwise unnecessary regulatory requirements imposed on insured depository institutions every 10 years.⁹³

We compared EGRPRA requirements for retrospective reviews to those of section 610 and found they do not fully align (see table 8). For example, the EGRPRA review process relies on public comments to identify rules that may be outdated, unnecessary, or unduly burdensome. The comments are solicited through public notices in the *Federal Register* and through public outreach meetings held across the country. In contrast, public comments are only one component of section 610 reviews. Following a public notice and comment period, section 610 requires agencies to evaluate rules found to have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities to identify opportunities to reduce unnecessary burden. The section 610 reviews are to consider

⁹³12 U.S.C. § 3311(a). Regulators conducted two retrospective reviews under EGRPRA since the law took effect: the first in 2007 and the second in 2017. See Joint Report to Congress, July 31, 2007; Economic Growth and Regulatory Paperwork Reduction Act, 72 Fed. Reg. 62036 (Nov. 1, 2007); and Joint Report to Congress: Economic Growth and Regulatory Paperwork Reduction Act, 82 Fed. Reg. 15900 (Mar. 30, 2017).

five specific factors, such as the degree to which technology and economic conditions have changed in the area affected by the rule. Section 610 reviews focus specifically on reducing unnecessary regulatory burden on small entities; EGRPRA reviews focus more broadly on reducing regulatory burden on all insured depository institutions.

Table 8: Comparison of the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) Section 610 and the Economic Growth and Regulatory Paperwork Reduction Act (EGRPRA)

	RFA Section 610	EGRPRA
Purpose	To determine whether rules should be continued without change or amended or rescinded, consistent with the objectives of applicable statutes, to minimize any significant economic impact of the rules on a substantial number of small entities.	To identify outdated, unnecessary, or unduly burdensome regulatory requirements imposed on insured depository institutions.
Scope	Rules that have or will have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.	All federal banking agency regulations.
Frequency	Within 10 years of final rule publication.	At least every 10 years.
Evaluation factors to be considered	Agency identifies burden reduction opportunities by assessing the	Agency identifies and assesses public comments on areas of regulations that are
	1. continued need for the rule;	1. outdated;
	 nature of complaints or comments received concerning the rule from the public; 	 unnecessary; and unduly burdensome.
	3. complexity of the rule;	
	4. extent to which the rule overlaps, duplicates, or conflicts with other federal rules, and, to the extent feasible, with state and local governmental rules; and	
	5. length of time since the rule has been evaluated or the degree to which technology, economic conditions, or other factors have changed in the area affected by the rule.	
Public notice requirements	• Annually, each agency must publish in the <i>Federal Register</i> a list of the rules that have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities and that are to be reviewed pursuant to section 610 during the succeeding 12 months.	 At regular intervals, provide notice and solicit public comment on a particular category or categories of regulations. Publish in the <i>Federal Register</i> a summary of the comments received under this section, identifying significant issues raised and providing comment on such issues.

Source: GAO. | GAO-18-256

We reviewed the 2007 and 2017 EGRPRA reports, along with their preceding *Federal Register* notices, and found that the regulators solicited comment from the public on the burden of regulations on community banks and other smaller, insured depository institutions. However, we found that the final reports primarily focus on the issues identified through public comments and generally did not include independent agency consideration of the impact of regulations on small entities, as required by section 610.

The public notice requirements for RFA section 610 and EGRPRA also differed. RFA requires agencies to publish in the Federal Register a list of the rules that have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities and that are to be reviewed pursuant to section 610 during the upcoming year. This list must include a brief description of each rule and the need for and legal basis of each rule. The notices alert the public to specific rules that may affect small entities and request public comment on these rules. EGRPRA public notice requirements do not require agencies to specifically identify rules that have an impact on small entities. Rather, agencies must at regular intervals provide notice and solicit public comment on a particular category or categories of rules (such as consumer protection, safety and soundness) governing all insured depository institutions. The notices request commenters to identify areas of the regulations that are outdated, unnecessary, or unduly burdensome. Our searches of the *Federal Register* turned up no notices of section 610 reviews posted by the regulators in the last 10 years.

In its RFA guide, the Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy stated that agencies may satisfy section 610 requirements through other retrospective reviews if these other reviews meet the criteria of section 610.⁹⁴ To obtain credit for a section 610 review through another review process, the Office of Advocacy recommends that agencies adequately communicate with stakeholders and the Office of Advocacy. According to an official from the Office of Advocacy, the office has not yet made a determination on whether the EGRPRA review process satisfies the requirements of section 610. Although the agencies stated that they fulfill

⁹⁴The Office of Advocacy stated in its RFA guide that rules evaluated pursuant to Executive Order 13563 could qualify as section 610 reviews if they otherwise meet the criteria for section 610 reviews. Executive Order 13563 generally seeks to improve regulation and regulatory review by, among other things, establishing general principles of regulation as well as guidelines for retrospective analyses of existing rules. *See* Exec. Order No. 13563, Improving Regulation and Regulatory Review, 76 Fed. Reg. 3821 (Jan. 21, 2011).

	RFA requirements through EGRPRA, without confirming this with the Office of Advocacy, it is possible that they are not meeting the RFA section 610 requirements and therefore may not be achieving the smallentity burden reduction that the statute seeks to ensure. We found that the regulators lack policies and procedures for how to conduct section 610 reviews or provide rationale for meeting the section 610 review requirements through other retrospective review processes. ⁹⁵
SEC Conducted RFA Section 610 Reviews, but the Reviews Were Late and Not Fully Consistent with RFA Requirements or Office of Advocacy Guidance	Our review of SEC's section 610 reviews found that they were conducted late and were not fully consistent with RFA requirements or the Office of Advocacy's guidance for such reviews. Although SEC staff have a process for tracking which rules are due for section 610 reviews, SEC conducted all but one of its reviews 12 years after the rules were published. According to RFA requirements, rules must be reviewed within 10 years of their publication as final rules. SEC staff told us that SEC conducted a broader review than required by RFA and recommended by the Office of Advocacy. Moreover, staff said that SEC conducted section 610 reviews for all rules previously published for notice and comment to assess the continued utility of the rules. ⁹⁶ Agency officials stated that when they prepare the agency's annual <i>Federal Register</i> notice of rules to be reviewed during the succeeding 12 months, they consult a chronological list of final rules adopted by the agency to determine which rules are due for a section 610 reviews SEC staff conducted in 2015 and 2016, we found that each of the reviews was conducted for a rule adopted in 2003 or 2004, with 45 rule reviews being conducted 12 years after their publication as final rules. ⁹⁷ By not conducting section 610 reviews within the time frame established by RFA, SEC may delay taking timely action to minimize significant economic impact of rules on small

⁹⁷One section 610 review provided by SEC staff was undated.

entities.

⁹⁵We have ongoing work examining certain financial regulators' efforts to reduce regulatory burden for smaller institutions, including the EGRPRA process. Our next report on this topic will be issued in early 2018.

⁹⁶In addition to conducting section 610 reviews on rules found to have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities at their time of publication as required by RFA, the Office of Advocacy also recommends performing section 610 reviews for rules for which there is evidence that rules currently may have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

In general, SEC did not follow Office of Advocacy's guidance for conducting section 610 reviews. The Office of Advocacy recommends that to evaluate and minimize any significant economic impact of a rule on a substantial number of small entities, agencies may want to use an economic analysis similar to the initial regulatory flexibility analysis. Additionally, OMB guidance on regulatory analysis states that agencies should provide documentation that analysis is based on the best reasonably obtainable scientific, technical, and economic information available. As previously discussed, independent regulatory agencies are not required to follow the OMB guidance, but it provides a strong set of analytical practices relevant to agency rulemakings.

To facilitate its section 610 reviews, SEC staff used a template that prompts staff to consider each of the five RFA-required section 610 considerations and to document the conclusion of the review (if the rule should be continued without change, amended, or rescinded). We reviewed the templates for all 46 reviews conducted between 2015 and 2016 and found that SEC staff consistently followed this template to document their conclusions. However, the reviews generally lacked substantive analysis and no rules were amended as a direct result of their section 610 review.⁹⁸ Overall, of the 46 reviews, 7 identified comments or complaints from the public, 4 identified changes in technology, economic conditions, or other factors in the area affected by the rule, and 4 identified instances of overlap, conflict or duplication. The reviews generally provided no evidence of empirical analysis and no data to support the conclusions of the reviews, as recommended by the Office of Advocacy and OMB. Furthermore, in most cases, the reviews lacked a description of whether, or to what extent, the rule was affecting small entities. For example, when addressing the first RFA-required consideration, describing and evaluating the continuing need for a rule, most SEC section 610 reviews included language from the final rule as a description and included SEC's conclusion that the rule continues to be necessary.

The Office of Advocacy also suggests that useful section 610 reviews should evaluate potential improvements to the rule by going beyond obvious measures and evaluating factors such as the unintended market effects and distortions and widespread noncompliance with reporting and

⁹⁸Three rule reviews concluded the rule needed to be amended to reduce the burden on small entities; however, each of these rules had already been amended as a result of other rulemaking analysis conducted prior to the section 610 review.

other paperwork requirements. We found no evidence that these factors were considered. The Office of Advocacy further recommends that agencies pay particular attention to changes in the cumulative burden faced by regulated entities. We did not find evidence that SEC considered the cumulative burden faced by regulated agencies in the reviews we examined. By not including these best practice elements as part of its section 610 reviews, SEC may not fully achieve RFA's purpose of minimizing significant economic impact of rules on small entities.

SEC does not have written policies or procedures for completing rule reviews pursuant to RFA section 610, potentially contributing to the weaknesses we identified on the timing of the reviews, and the lack of data and analysis to support the review findings. As previously mentioned, federal internal control standards state the importance for agency management to establish policies and procedures needed to achieve objectives.⁹⁹ In addition, Executive Order 13272 requires agencies to establish policies and procedures to promote compliance with RFA.¹⁰⁰ While this executive order is not binding on independent regulatory agencies, including SEC, it represents a best practice for rulemaking.

SEC also does not publicly disclose the findings or conclusions of its section 610 reviews. Although RFA does not require that agencies publish the results of their 610 reviews, the Office of Advocacy recommends that to enhance transparency, agencies should communicate with interested entities about the status of ongoing as well as completed section 610 reviews. Several executive orders also highlight the importance of public disclosure of retrospective reviews. For example, Executive Order 13563 recommends that retrospective analyses, including supporting data, should be released online whenever possible.¹⁰¹ Executive Order 13610 reiterated this recommendation, stating that public disclosure promotes an open exchange of information.¹⁰² While these executive orders are not binding on independent regulatory agencies, we consider them a best practice for

⁹⁹GAO-14-704G.

¹⁰⁰Exec. Order No. 13272.

¹⁰¹Exec. Order No. 13563.

¹⁰²Exec. Order No. 13610, Identifying and Reducing Regulatory Burdens, 77 Fed. Reg. 28469 (May 10, 2012).

	rulemaking. OMB guidance on regulatory analysis states that to provide greater access to regulatory analysis, agencies should post their analysis, along with supporting documents, on the Internet so the public can review the findings. Staff from SEC confirmed that they do not publish the results or summaries of their section 610 reviews, stating that they are not required to do so by law. Lack of public disclosure limits the transparency of section 610 reviews, hindering the public's ability to hold agencies accountable for the quality and conclusions of their reviews.
CFTC and CFPB Plan to Develop Policies and Procedures for Future Retrospective Reviews	The other two regulators we reviewed, CFTC and CFPB, plan to put procedures in place for section 610 reviews. According to CFTC officials, the agency has not conducted any section 610 reviews in at least the last 10 years. CFTC officials confirmed that the agency currently has no policies or procedures in place to track which rules require reviews or to conduct the reviews. Furthermore, agency officials were unable to identify any final rules published by the agency from 1997 through 2007 that were found to have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities and therefore would have required a section 610 review. According to CFTC officials, an agency working group has a goal to develop a process and criteria for conducting section 610 reviews. Additionally, agency officials stated an interest in establishing an automated system to develop a schedule for tracking which rules require section 610 reviews.
	CFPB has not yet been required to conduct any section 610 reviews. Section 610 reviews are required within 10 years of a rule's adoption as a final rule; to date, none of the rules issued by CFPB, which was created in 2010, have met this deadline. CFPB officials confirmed that CFPB has conducted no section 610 reviews and stated that the agency currently has no formal plan or procedure in place to begin conducting these reviews. However, officials further stated that CFPB has had initial planning discussions about the section 610 review requirements and their role in a comprehensive regulatory review program.
Conclusions	RFA aims to have agencies tailor regulatory requirements to the scale of regulated entities in a manner consistent with the objectives of the rule and applicable statutes. To achieve this goal, RFA requires agencies to assess the impact of proposed rules on small entities, solicit and consider

flexible regulatory proposals, and explain the rationale for their actions.

While many of the regulators' certification determinations and regulatory flexibility analyses incorporated RFA-required components, the weaknesses and inconsistencies we found—in the analyses and in documentation—could undermine the act's goal.

- Some certification determinations lacked important information recommended by the Office of Advocacy and OMB, including data sources and methodologies, definitions, and consideration of broad economic impacts.
- Many evaluations of key components—potential economic effects and alternative regulatory approaches—in the regulatory flexibility analyses were limited.
- For most rules we reviewed, regulators were unable to provide documentation supporting the economic analysis underlying their regulatory flexibility analyses—including their certification decision.
- Moreover, regulators generally lacked comprehensive policies and procedures for RFA implementation, a potential contributing factor for many of the weaknesses we identified.

By developing policies and procedures that provide specific direction to rulemaking staff, the regulators could better ensure consistent and complete implementation of RFA requirements and more fully realize the RFA goal of appropriately considering and minimizing impacts on small entities during and after agency rulemakings.

The issues we identified with section 610 reviews included the use of a substitute review process as well as gaps or weaknesses in analysis and documentation.

- To fulfill section 610 requirements, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, and OCC used other retrospective reviews required under EGRPRA that do not fully align with requirements under section 610.
- SEC's section 610 reviews are not fully consistent with RFA requirements and Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance (for example, not within the 10-year time frame, no evidence of empirical analysis, and no data to support the conclusions of the reviews).
- CFTC has not recently completed section 610 reviews and CFPB has not yet been required to do so. These regulators have begun or will soon begin developing policies and procedures for conducting the reviews.

	By meeting section 610 review requirements and using best practices, regulators will be in a better position to minimize any significant economic impact of a rule on small entities that the statute seeks to ensure. Additionally, for regulators that have not publicly issued their finding or for those that have yet to undertake the reviews, it will be important to adopt best practices for transparency and accountability.
Recommendations for Executive Action	We are making a total of 10 recommendations among the six financial regulators we reviewed:
	FDIC should develop and implement specific policies and procedures for how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following three elements:
	 processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of economic impact and alternatives;
	 processes for disclosing the methodology—including criteria for assessing significant economic impact and substantial number of small entities—and data sources of economic analysis supporting certification determinations and regulatory flexibility analyses; and
	 processes for considering to the extent practicable a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities, including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities.
	(Recommendation 1)
	FDIC should coordinate with the Office of Advocacy to determine whether the EGRPRA review process satisfies the requirements of section 610 and, if not, what steps should be taken to align the process with section 610 requirements. If additional actions are needed, FDIC should
	• develop and implement specific policies and procedures for performing section 610 reviews, including processes for determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the <i>Federal Register</i> , and maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFA-required considerations; and
	 publicly disclose the reviews, or summaries of the reviews, with the basis for any conclusions. Such disclosure could include publishing

results as part of the EGRPRA report, in the *Federal Register*, or on the agency's website.

(Recommendation 2)

OCC should develop and implement specific policies and procedures for how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following three elements:

- processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities;
- processes for disclosing the methodology—including criteria for assessing significant economic impact and a substantial number of small entities—and data sources of economic analysis supporting certification determinations and regulatory flexibility analyses; and
- processes for considering to the extent practicable a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities, including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities.

(Recommendation 3)

OCC should coordinate with the Office of Advocacy to determine whether the EGRPRA review process satisfies the requirements of section 610 and, if not, what steps should be taken to align the process with section 610 requirements. If additional actions are needed, OCC should

- develop and implement specific policies and procedures for performing section 610 reviews, including processes for determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the *Federal Register*, and maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFA-required considerations; and
- publicly disclose the reviews, or summaries of the reviews, with the basis for any conclusions. Such disclosure could include publishing results as part of the EGRPRA report, in the *Federal Register*, or on the agency's website.

(Recommendation 4)

The Federal Reserve should develop and implement specific policies and procedures for how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements and

key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following three elements:

- processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of economic impact and alternatives;
- processes for disclosing the methodology—including criteria for assessing significant economic impact and a substantial number of small entities—and data sources of economic analysis supporting certification determinations and regulatory flexibility analyses; and
- processes for considering to the extent practicable a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities, including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities.

(Recommendation 5)

The Federal Reserve should coordinate with the Office of Advocacy to determine whether the EGRPRA review process satisfies the requirements of section 610 and, if not, what steps should be taken to align the process with section 610 requirements. If additional actions are needed, the Federal Reserve should

- develop and implement specific policies and procedures for performing section 610 reviews, including processes for determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the *Federal Register*, and maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFA-required considerations; and
- publicly disclose the reviews, or summaries of the reviews, with the basis for any conclusions. Such disclosure could include publishing results as part of the EGRPRA report, in the *Federal Register*, or on the agency's website.

(Recommendation 6)

CFPB should develop and implement specific policies and procedures for how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following three elements:

 processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of alternatives that could minimize the impact on small entities;

- processes for considering to the extent practicable a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities, including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities; and
- in developing policies and procedures for section 610 reviews, include processes for determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the *Federal Register*, maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFArequired considerations, and establishing procedures for publicly disclosing the review or summaries (such as in the *Federal Register* or on the agency's website).

(Recommendation 7)

CFTC should develop and implement specific policies and procedures for how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following four elements:

- processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of economic impact and alternatives;
- processes for disclosing the methodology—including criteria for assessing significant economic impact and a substantial number of small entities—and data sources of economic analysis supporting certification determinations and regulatory flexibility analyses;
- processes for considering to the extent practicable a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities, including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities; and
- in developing policies and procedures for section 610 reviews, include processes for determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the *Federal Register*, maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFArequired considerations, and establishing procedures for publicly disclosing the review or summaries (such as in the *Federal Register* or on the agency's website).

(Recommendation 8)

SEC should develop and implement specific policies and procedures for how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following four elements:

	 processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of economic impact and alternatives;
	 processes for disclosing the methodology—including criteria for assessing significant economic impact and a substantial number of small entities—and data sources of economic analysis supporting certification determinations and regulatory flexibility analyses;
	 processes for considering to the extent practicable a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities, including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize the impact on small entities; and
	• processes for performing section 610 reviews, including determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the <i>Federal Register</i> , and maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFA-required considerations.
	(Recommendation 9)
	SEC should publicly disclose its section 610 reviews, or summaries of the reviews, with the basis for any conclusions. Such disclosure could include publishing results in the <i>Federal Register</i> or on the agency's website. (Recommendation 10)
Agency Comments and Our Evaluation	We provided a draft of this report to CFPB, CFTC, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, OCC, Office of Advocacy, and SEC for review and comment. CFPB, CFTC, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, and SEC provided written comments that we have reprinted in appendixes XIII–XVII, respectively. CFTC, the Federal Reserve, and FDIC also provided technical comments, which we have incorporated, as appropriate. We received technical comments from OCC too late to be incorporated in the final product. Although the comments were not incorporated, they do not significantly affect the facts or conclusions we presented.
	In their written comments, CFPB, CFTC, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, and SEC generally agreed with the report's recommendations. CFPB recognized the importance of having specific policies and procedures to consistently comply with RFA requirements. CFPB noted the existence of formal guidance instructing staff on conducting and documenting

analyses for substantive rulemakings, including following RFA, and stated its commitment to updating its policies and procedures—and developing them for section 610 reviews—to ensure it will consistently comply with RFA requirements.

In written comments provided by CFTC, the agency stated its commitment to fully complying with RFA and described the formation and progress of its interdivisional working group for enhancing RFA implementation. CFTC noted that our recommendations are largely consistent with the planned efforts of the working group and that the group will use the recommendations as a guide in completing its work. CFTC also explained that while not a clear requirement of RFA, it will carefully consider making the public aware of the results of section 610 reviews in cases in which the review does not lead to proposed changes to a rule.

In its written comments, the Federal Reserve noted that it strives for consistent and complete compliance with RFA requirements. Regarding our recommendation to develop and implement specific policies and procedures for complying with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance, the Federal Reserve stated it plans to review existing policies and procedures to develop and implement, as appropriate, additional processes with respect to documentation, disclosing methodology and data sources, and considering a rule's potential economic impact on small entities. Regarding our recommendation to coordinate with the Office of Advocacy and take steps to align the EGRPRA review process with section 610 requirements, the Federal Reserve stated that it will coordinate with the Office of Advocacy and noted that it also plans to conduct a broader review of processes for section 610 reviews to ensure they are comprehensive and transparent.

In its written comments, FDIC stated it will consider our recommendations as it continues to enhance its policies and procedures for performing regulatory analyses, in particular compliance with RFA.

 Regarding our recommendation to develop and implement specific policies and procedures for complying with RFA requirements and key aspects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance, FDIC noted that although independent agencies are not required to follow certain guidance used as criteria in the report, it will continue to incorporate provisions from Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance where feasible.

- FDIC noted that GAO limited its review to analysis specifically • included in the RFA sections of a rule and did not consider analysis published elsewhere in the preamble, as permitted by RFA. FDIC stated that it continues to look for ways to make its regulatory analysis more transparent. However, while RFA allows agencies to perform regulatory flexibility analyses as part of other required analysis if such other analysis satisfies RFA requirements, RFA also calls for initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses to contain or describe the required components. Including these components elsewhere in a rule's preamble without referencing or describing them in the RFA section does not help promote transparency for the public or small entities the rule might affect. As the Office of Advocacy's guidance notes, agencies can coordinate preparation of regulatory flexibility analyses with any other analyses accompanying a rule. But in doing so, agencies should ensure that such analyses describe explicitly how RFA requirements were satisfied. Otherwise, it may be unclear to small entities and others if relevant analysis appears elsewhere in a rule's preamble, which could limit transparency and the ability of small entities to review and respond to relevant analyses.
- Regarding documentation supporting regulatory flexibility analyses and certification determinations, FDIC noted that it will ensure staff considers our recommendation.
- Regarding our recommendation to coordinate with the Office of Advocacy and take steps to align the EGRPRA review process with section 610 requirements, FDIC stated that it will consider the recommendation. FDIC noted that before this year, the last section 610 review for FDIC was part of the 2007 EGRPRA review process, and notices of that review were provided at that time. Since then, FDIC said that it issued one rule in 2014 that requires a section 610 review, which must be completed by 2024.

In written comments, SEC's chairman stated that he asked staff to identify additional ways to improve the quality of SEC's rulemaking analysis and procedures.

• SEC noted that as an independent regulatory agency, it is not subject to the specific requirements for regulatory analysis in Executive Orders 12866 and 13563 and OMB Circular A-4, but that it will continue to strive to incorporate the principles and best practices in those documents into internal practices, where appropriate. SEC also noted that as part of its rulemaking, it engages in economic analyses of the likely costs and benefits of proposed and final rules along with other anticipated effects.

 SEC further explained that as permitted by RFA, relevant RFA analyses in SEC rulemaking releases often are found across several sections of the releases, and that it would therefore consider potential improvements to better communicate to the public about other analyses relevant to the RFA analyses. As we previously stated, although RFA allows agencies to perform regulatory flexibility analyses as part of other required analysis, it also requires the initial and final analyses to include or describe the required components. Including these components in different parts of a rule release without explicitly referencing or describing them in the RFA section may limit transparency and the ability of small entities to review and respond to relevant analyses.

We are sending copies of this report to the appropriate congressional committees and members and financial regulators. This report will also be available at no charge on our website at http://www.gao.gov.

If you or your staff have any questions about this report, please contact me at (202) 512-8678 or EvansL@gao.gov. Contact points for our Offices of Congressional Relations and Public Affairs may be found on the last page of this report. Key contributors to this report are listed in appendix XVIII.

rance L Erano, Jr.

Lawrance L. Evans, Jr. Managing Director, Financial Markets and Community Investment
List of Congressional Addressees

The Honorable Mitch McConnell Majority Leader The Honorable Charles Schumer Minority Leader United States Senate

The Honorable Paul Ryan Speaker The Honorable Nancy Pelosi Minority Leader House of Representatives

The Honorable Pat Roberts Chairman The Honorable Debbie Stabenow Ranking Member Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry United States Senate

The Honorable Thad Cochran Chairman The Honorable Patrick Leahy Ranking Member Committee on Appropriations United States Senate

The Honorable Michael Crapo Chairman The Honorable Sherrod Brown Ranking Member Committee on Banking, Housing, and Urban Affairs United States Senate The Honorable John Thune Chairman The Honorable Bill Nelson Ranking Member Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation United States Senate

The Honorable Mike Conaway Chairman The Honorable Collin Peterson Ranking Member Committee on Agriculture House of Representatives

The Honorable Rodney Frelinghuysen Chairman The Honorable Nita Lowey Ranking Member Committee on Appropriations House of Representatives

The Honorable Greg Walden Chairman The Honorable Frank Pallone Ranking Member Committee on Energy and Commerce House of Representatives

The Honorable Jeb Hensarling Chairman The Honorable Maxine Waters Ranking Member Committee on Financial Services House of Representatives

Appendix I: Objectives, Scope, and Methodology

The objectives of this report were to (1) analyze the trends in financial regulators' application of Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) requirements in their recent rulemakings; (2) examine the extent to which financial regulators performed analyses for rules they certified would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities; (3) examine the extent to which financial regulators performed regulatory flexibility analyses and the analyses' effects on their rulemakings; (4) examine the extent to which financial regulators established policies, procedures, and criteria for complying with RFA requirements; and (5) examine the extent to which financial regulators performed retrospective reviews required by RFA.¹

For the purposes of this report, financial regulators are the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB), the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (Federal Reserve), Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC), Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC), Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC), and the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC).

To analyze the trends in financial regulators' application of RFA requirements in their recent rulemakings, we reviewed all final rules published in the Federal Register from January 2010 through December 2016. Using the document search on the official Federal Register website, we downloaded all actions published in the Rules and Regulations section of the Federal Register for the financial regulators during our time period. The downloaded file had 744 actions and included a website link to each notice on the Government Printing Office's website. We then reviewed each notice to remove actions that were not final rules, such as corrections, orders, and statements of policies. We also removed obvious duplicate rules, using the rule's Regulation Identifier Number that we recorded from the notice or the title for rules without such an identification number. We considered rules to be duplicates if they were (1) a final rule confirming an interim rule or (2) an extension of the compliance date that did not make changes to the Code of Federal Regulations. We removed 181 actions that were not final rules and 43

¹Pub. L. No. 96-354, 94 Stat. 1164 (1980)(codified as amended at 5 U.S.C. §§ 601-612).

duplicates, leaving 520 final rules promulgated by the financial regulators from 2010 through 2016.²

We then analyzed the *Federal Register* notices for these final rules, using a spreadsheet-based data collection instrument, to quantify how many rules (1) did not include a proposed rule, (2) included an initial regulatory flexibility analysis, (3) included a final regulatory flexibility analysis, (4) certified that RFA analyses were not required, and (5) had other characteristics, such as those rules that performed a final regulatory flexibility analysis but also certified that it was not required. In cases in which the RFA analysis performed in the proposed rule was not clear or present in the final rule, we used the Regulation Identifier Number or citations listed in the final rule to locate the proposed rule to make the determination.

To examine the extent to which financial regulators performed analyses for rules they certified would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, we used the results from the trend review to select all final rules published in the *Federal Register* from January 2015 through December 2016 for which an agency published a notice of proposed rulemaking and certified in the final rule that the rule would not have such an economic impact. We identified a total of 66 final rules that included certifications. More specifically, CFPB had 11 rules that included certifications, CFTC had 15, FDIC had 18, the Federal Reserve had 1, OCC had 9, and SEC had 12. For these rules, we collected and reviewed internal workpapers from the financial regulators on their decisions to certify that regulatory flexibility analyses were not required because the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities (certifications).

We then assessed the regulators' certifications in *Federal Register* publications to determine the extent to which they reflected RFA requirements, guidance from the Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy on complying with RFA, and other best practices for rulemaking, specifically Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

²We included joint rules (promulgated by multiple agencies) in each agency count and took the percentage from the total number of rules that included that agency. For example, we included joint rules promulgated by CFPB and the Federal Reserve in each agency's calculation. From 2010 through 2016, 50 (48 final and 2 interim final) of 520 rules (483 final and 37 interim final) were joint rules.

guidance on regulatory analysis and Executive Order 13563.³ Our analysis did not include an evaluation of other aspects of agency rulemaking, including regulatory analyses for purposes other than RFA, such as analyses for the Paperwork Reduction Act and other economic analyses in the preamble. We based our evaluation on the RFA sections of each *Federal Register* notice for proposed and final rules and did not review other rule sections unless the RFA section explicitly referenced them. We also reviewed the workpapers and notices of joint rules for coordination on the certification analysis or decisions between regulators.

To examine the financial regulators' initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses and the analyses' effects on their rulemakings, we used the results from the trend review to select all final rules published in the *Federal Register* from January 2015 through December 2016 for which the agency performed an initial regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed rule and a final regulatory flexibility analysis in the final rule. For any regulator that had fewer than three rules meeting these criteria, we selected all rules published in the prior year for which the agency performed an initial regulatory flexibility analysis until we reached three rules or a publication date of January 2013.⁴ For rules issued jointly by multiple financial regulators in our scope, we included the rule for each regulator that prepared an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis. We included such rules even if they would not otherwise have been selected using the outlined criteria. This resulted in the inclusion of one additional rule for the Federal Reserve (a 2013 rule

⁴We selected three rules as the threshold based on the number of certifications by agency by year and an intention to include multiple examples of how an agency performed regulatory flexibility analysis.

³See Office of Management and Budget, Circular A-4: Regulatory Analysis (Washington, D.C.: Sept. 17, 2003). OMB issued Circular A-4 to provide guidance on analysis required by Executive Order 12866 (now supplemented by Executive Order 13563). As independent regulatory agencies that are not required to follow the economic analysis requirements of Executive Order 12866, the financial regulators also are not required to follow OMB Circular A-4. Circular A-4 replaces OMB's "best practices" guidance issued in 1996 and 2000. Executive Order 13579 encourages independent regulatory agencies to comply with Executive Order 13563. Exec. Order No. 13579, Regulation and Independent Regulatory Agencies, 76 Fed. Reg. 41587 (July 14, 2011). Executive Order 13563 supplemented Executive Order 12866, which requires agencies to prepare a detailed regulatory (or economic) analysis of anticipated benefits and costs of the regulation and the benefits and costs of potentially effective and reasonably feasible alternatives for significant rules. See Exec. Order No. 13563, Improving Regulation and Regulatory Review, 76 Fed. Reg. 3821 (Jan. 21, 2011) and Exec. Order No. 12866, Regulatory Planning and Review, 58 Fed. Reg. 51735 (Oct. 4, 1993). Executive Order 13563 incorporated Executive Order 12866's principles, structures, and definitions.

issued jointly with OCC). We selected a total of 39 final rules for which the agency performed an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis. More specifically, we selected 7 CFPB rules, 1 CFTC rule, 4 FDIC rules, 17 Federal Reserve rules, 1 OCC rule, and 9 SEC rules. For these rules, we obtained and reviewed internal workpapers from the financial regulators related to the initial and final regulatory analyses.

We assessed the regulators' regulatory flexibility analyses contained in the RFA summary in the notices of proposed and final rules published in the *Federal Register* to determine the extent to which they reflected RFA requirements, the Office of Advocacy's guidance on complying with RFA, and OMB guidance on regulatory analysis. Our analysis did not include an evaluation of other aspects of agency rulemaking, including regulatory analyses for purposes other than RFA. We based our evaluation on the RFA sections of each rule and did not review other rule sections unless the RFA section explicitly referenced them. We also analyzed the workpapers, notices, and interviews to identify the extent to which regulators revised draft and proposed rules as a result of regulatory flexibility analyses, the source of the changes, and the types and characteristics of changes that regulators made to draft and proposed rules as a result of regulatory flexibility analyses. We also reviewed the workpapers and notices of joint rules for coordination on the analyses.

To examine financial regulators' policies, procedures, and criteria for complying with RFA requirements, we obtained and reviewed internal agency policies, procedures, and guidance for conducting initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses or certifying that such analyses were not required. We then assessed the documents received to determine the extent to which they reflected RFA requirements and Office of Advocacy's guidance on complying with RFA. We also assessed the extent to which the documents included comprehensive policies and procedures to assist staff in complying with RFA in accordance with best practices outlined in Executive Order 13272 and federal internal control standards.⁵

⁵Exec. Order No. 13272, Proper Consideration of Small Entities in Agency Rulemaking, 67 Fed. Reg. 53461 (Aug. 16, 2002). Executive Order 13272 required agencies to establish policies and procedures to promote compliance with RFA. While this executive order is not binding on independent regulatory agencies, it represents a best practice for rulemaking. Federal internal control standards state the importance for agency management to establish policies and procedures needed to achieve objectives. GAO, *Standards for Internal Control in the Federal Government*, GAO-14-704G (Washington, D.C.: September 2014).

To examine the extent to which financial regulators performed retrospective reviews required by RFA, we searched the *Federal Register* for notices of upcoming section 610 reviews as well as results of section 610 reviews. We also obtained and reviewed documentation from the financial regulators of section 610 reviews performed from calendar year 2006 through 2016. We assessed the section 610 reviews we received against RFA requirements and other best practices for rulemaking, specifically OMB guidance on regulatory analysis and Executive Orders 13563 and 13610.⁶ For agencies that conducted other retrospective reviews in lieu of section 610 reviews, we compared the other retrospective review processes to RFA requirements for section 610 reviews to determine the extent to which they aligned. We also interviewed staff from each of the financial regulators to understand the process and analysis supporting their certification decisions, regulatory flexibility analyses, and retrospective reviews.

We conducted this performance audit from January 2017 to January 2018 in accordance with generally accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives. We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives.

⁶Exec. Order No. 13610, Identifying and Reducing Regulatory Burdens, 77 Fed. Reg. 28469 (May 14, 2012); Exec. Order No. 13563.

Appendix II: Extent of Coordination in Financial Regulators' Certifications and Regulatory Flexibility Analyses

In the seven joint rules we reviewed with a certification, financial regulators conducted their own certification analyses independently of the other agencies responsible for the rule.¹ The Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) allows agencies to coordinate on their RFA analyses but does not require it.² The Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy does not make any recommendation on coordination in its RFA guide. Because agencies regulate different small entities that could be affected differently by a rule, coordination would not necessarily result in efficiencies or other benefits.

In joint rules, the regulators (except for the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (Federal Reserve), which generally treated regulatory flexibility analyses differently) reached the same conclusion to certify, although their analyses sometimes differed. For example, in one joint rule, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC) and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) concluded that the rule mainly imposes requirements on states and therefore affected no small entities.³ The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau agreed that the rule pertained mainly to states, but performed an analysis to assess the indirect impact on small entities, concluding that even indirectly the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. The Federal Reserve found that some entities would be federally regulated but that the number was uncertain but not substantial (less than five). In another joint rule, FDIC concluded that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities because banks with less than \$1 billion in assets were exempted.⁴ The Small Business Administration defines a small bank as

²See 5 U.S.C. § 605(a).

¹We focused on the following six financial regulators for this review: the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, Bureau of Consumer Financial Protection, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, and the Securities and Exchange Commission. We selected these six regulators because they reflect a broad range of regulatory missions, including the safety and soundness of depository institutions, securities and derivatives markets oversight, and consumer protection. Other financial regulators include the National Credit Union Administration, the Farm Credit Administration, and the Federal Housing Finance Agency. In one joint rule, regulators jointly performed an initial regulatory flexibility analysis in the proposed rule before independently certifying or performing a final regulatory flexibility analysis in the final rule.

³Minimum Requirements for Appraisal Management Companies, 80 Fed. Reg. 32658 (June 9, 2015).

⁴Loans in Areas Having Special Flood Hazards, 80 Fed. Reg. 43216 (July 21, 2015).

one with assets of \$550 million or less; therefore, no small entities would be affected. However, OCC assumed that every bank subject to the rule would be required to comply regardless of the exemption and performed its analysis with that assumption. Under this premise, OCC found that a substantial number of small entities would be affected by the rule but that the economic impact would not be significant.

Of the seven joint rules that we reviewed with initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses, the analyses for two rules indicated that regulators collaborated in preparing the analysis.⁵ For one rule, the Federal Reserve, FDIC, and OCC published a joint initial analysis but FDIC and OCC made a certification determination in the final rule.⁶ For the other rule, the Federal Reserve and OCC prepared separate initial analyses but published a joint final analysis that included separate sections evaluating the potential economic impact of the final rule.⁷ The remaining five joint rules included separate regulatory flexibility analyses for each regulator and all but the Federal Reserve reached a certification determination. None of the rules we reviewed with initial and final flexibility analyses that were issued by individual regulators indicated that the regulator had coordinated with other agencies.

⁵Of these seven joint rules for which at least one regulator performed an initial and final regulatory flexibility analysis, six were included in our review of coordination in certifications described above because at least one of the regulators certified that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

⁶Margin and Capital Requirements for Covered Swap Entities, 80 Fed. Reg. 74840 (Nov. 30, 2015).

⁷Regulatory Capital Rules: Regulatory Capital, Implementation of Basel III, Capital Adequacy, Transition Provisions, Prompt Corrective Action, Standardized Approach for Risk-weighted Assets, Market Discipline and Disclosure Requirements, Advanced Approaches Risk-Based Capital Rule, and Market Risk Capital Rule, 78 Fed. Reg. 62018 (Oct. 11, 2013).

Appendix III: Commodity Futures Trading Commission Entities That Are Not Small Entities for Regulatory Flexibility Act Purposes

The following table details the entities regulated by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) that the agency determined were not small entities for the purposes of the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA). RFA allows agencies to establish alternative definitions of small entities when appropriate by publishing the definition in the *Federal Register* and, in the case of small businesses, in consultation with the Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy. We reviewed CFTC's small-entity definitions to assess the extent to which they met these requirements. We reviewed the *Federal Register* notices for the definition of those entities included in final rules in calendar years 2015 and 2016 where the agency certified that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

Entity ^a	Year established	SBA consulted ^b	Explicitly for RFA purposes ^c	Reason not small entities
Commodity pool operators	1982	\checkmark	\checkmark	Must meet certain registration requirements that take into account the number of participants in a pool and the amount of money contributed to the pool by these participants
Designated contract markets (DCM)	1982	\checkmark	\checkmark	Play a vital role in the national economy, required to operate as self-regulatory organizations, membership on the exchanges is expensive and includes the nation's largest brokerage houses
Futures commission merchants (FCM)	1982	\checkmark	\checkmark	Fiduciary nature of the FCM-customer relationships and the prerequisite to meet minimum financial requirements
Large traders	1982	\checkmark	\checkmark	Hold or control positions in a significant number of futures contracts and are required to report their positions and released information
Leverage transaction merchant	1989	X	\checkmark	Have similar relationship with its customers as FCMs and a higher minimum financial requirement
Eligible contract participants	2001	X	\checkmark	(1) Individuals with more than \$10 million in total assets, or more than \$5 million in total assets if entering into the transaction to manage risk; (2) financial institutions, investment companies, and insurance companies; (3) companies with more than \$10 million in total assets, or a net worth exceeding \$1 million if entering into the transaction in connection with the conduct of their businesses; and (4) commodity pools that have more than \$5 million in total assets
Derivatives clearing organization (DCO)	2001	X	\checkmark	Reasons similar to DCMs, which are not small entities

Table 9: Commodity Futures Trading Commission Entities That Are Not Small Entities for RFA Purposes

Entity ^a	Year established	SBA consulted ^b	Explicitly for RFA purposes ^c	Reason not small entities
Foreign brokers that are exempt from registering as FCMs	2007	X	X	Maintain a fiduciary relationship with customers similar to the relationship maintained by a registered FCM
Retail foreign exchange dealer	2010	X	\checkmark	Required to maintain a specific level of adjusted net capital like FCMs to ensure they maintain sufficient capital resources to guarantee their financial accountability and promote responsible and reliable business operations
Clearing members	2011	X	\checkmark	Most will be registered as FCMs, which are not small entities, and are large traders, which are not small entities
Swap data repositories	2011	X	\checkmark	Play a central role in the national regulatory scheme for swaps trading by maintaining and disseminating swaps transaction data, require significant operational resources to build systems to receive swaps data across multiple asset classes
Major swap participants	2012	X	\checkmark	Maintain substantial positions like large traders, creating substantial counterparty exposure that could affect financial stability
Swap dealers	2012	X	\checkmark	Subject to minimum capital requirements like FCMs, expected to comprise the largest global financial firms, entities that engage in a de minimis level of swaps are exempt from registration
Swap execution facilities	2012	X	\checkmark	Play a central role in the national regulatory scheme overseeing the trading of swaps like DCMs and DCOs, required to operate as self- regulatory organizations

Legend: RFA = Regulatory Flexibility Act; SBA = Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy; 🗸 = yes; 🗴 = no.

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register notices. | GAO-18-256

Notes: We reviewed Commodity Futures Trading Commission's (CFTC) small entity definitions for those entities included in final rules in calendar years 2015 and 2016 in which the agency certified that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. Our review may not include all of CFTC's small entity definitions.

^aThe entities in this column represent categories of market participants regulated by CFTC, including those based on the type and activity of the entity.

^bThe information presented in this column represents what was reported in the *Federal Register* notices. We did not obtain documentation of the reported consultation.

^cAn *X* indicates instances in which the *Federal Register* notice did not state that the rule created a new definition of small entity for RFA purposes.

Appendix IV: Securities and Exchange Commission's Small Entity Definitions for Regulatory Flexibility Act Purposes

The following table compares the Securities and Exchange Commission's definitions of small entities for the purposes of the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) with the Small Business Administration's size standards that RFA uses to define small entities.

Table 10: Securities and Exchange Commission's (SEC) Definition of Small Entities for RFA Purposes

Entity	Year SEC definition established	Small Business Administration size standard ^a	SEC definition
Broker or dealer	1982	\$38.5 million or less in revenues	Less than \$500,000 in total capital and not affiliated with any person that is not a small business or organization
Clearing agency	1982	\$38.5 million or less in revenues	Less than \$500 million in securities transactions, less than \$200 million of funds and securities in its custody or control, and not affiliated with any person that is not a small business or organization
Exchange	1982	\$38.5 million or less in revenues	Exempted from the reporting requirements and not affiliated with any person that is not a small business or organization
Municipal securities dealer that is a bank	1982	\$550 million or less in assets	Less than \$10 million in total assets, less than \$100,000 per month in municipal securities transactions, and not affiliated with any person that is not a small business or organization
Securities information processor	1982	\$38.5 million or less in revenues	Less than \$10 million in gross revenues, fewer than 100 interrogation devices or moving tickers, and not affiliated with any person that is not a small business or organization

Entity	Year SEC definition established	Small Business Administration size standard ^a	SEC definition
Transfer agent	1982	\$38.5 million or less in revenues	Received less than 500 items for transfer and less than 500 items for processing per 6 months, transferred items only of small business or organization issuers, maintained master shareholder files for less than 1,000 shareholder accounts or the transfer agent for less than 1,000 shareholder accounts, and not affiliated with any person that is not a small business or organization
Issuer or person that is not an investment company	1986	Various depending on entity type and industry	\$5 million or less in total assets
Investment company or group of investment companies	1998	\$32.5 million or less in revenues	\$50 million or less in net assets
Investment adviser	1998	\$38.5 million or less in revenues	Less than \$25 million in assets under management and \$5 million or less in total assets ^b

Source: GAO analysis of the Code of Federal Regulations. | GAO-18-256

^aThe Small Business Administration's size standards as of December 2017

^bInvestment advisers with less than \$25 million in assets under management are regulated by one or more states unless the state where the adviser has its principal office has not enacted a statute regulating advisers.

Appendix V: Assessment of Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

The Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (Federal Reserve) generally performed regulatory flexibility analyses for its rulemakings regardless of the rule's potential impact on small entities. As shown in table 11, nearly all of the Federal Reserve's initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses concluded that the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, which generally is a basis for certification. Furthermore, the majority of the Federal Reserve's analyses stated that the rules either did not apply to small entities or lacked compliance requirements.

Table 11: Characteristics of Rules for which the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System Performed Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

Rule characteristic	Rules with characteristic	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
No economic impact on small entities ^a	14 ^b	17
No small entities subject to rule	7 ^c	17
No compliance requirements	5°	17
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
No economic impact on small entities ^a	15 ^d	17
No small entities subject to rule	7 ^e	17
No compliance requirements	7 ^e	17

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Note: The table includes one rule issued in 2013 that was included because it was a joint rule selected for another regulator.

^aThe analyses stated that the agency believed the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

^bThe analysis for one rule stated the rule would not impose any burden or obligation on any entities. All others stated that the agency believed the rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities. Two additional rules indicated that the rule may not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities but they were not counted in this column.

^cIn total, the analysis for 11 rules indicated the rule had either no subject small entities or no compliance requirements. Of those, the analysis for 1 rule indicated it had no subject small entities and no compliance requirements. Each of the 11 rules indicated they would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

^dThe analyses for an additional 2 rules were unclear about whether the rule would have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

^eIn total, the analysis for 11 rules indicated the rule had either no subject small entities or no compliance requirements. Of those, the analysis for 3 rules indicated the rule had no subject small entities and no compliance requirements. Each of the 11 rules indicated they would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

Table 12 summarizes our findings on the Federal Reserve's initial and final regulatory flexibility analyses for the 17 rules we reviewed.

Table 12: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	8	17
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	14	17
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	5	17
Estimate of number of subject small entities	10	17
Description of compliance requirements	11 ^a	17
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	2	17 ^c
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	0	17 ^c
Description of necessary professional skills	0	17 ^c
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	10 ^d	17

Appendix V: Assessment of Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	8	17
Description of issues raised in public comments	15 ^e	17
Estimate of number of subject small entities	11	17
Description of compliance requirements	11 ^f	17
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	1	17 ⁹
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	1	17 ⁹
Description of necessary professional skills	1	17 ⁹
Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities	3	17 ⁹
Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule	5	17

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Notes: The table includes one rule issued in 2013 that was included because it was a joint rule selected for another regulator. The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aIncludes 5 rules for which the initial regulatory flexibility analysis stated the rule had no compliance requirements.

^bThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^cThe total equals 12 rules when excluding rules with no compliance requirements (according to the regulatory flexibility analysis) and 6 rules when also excluding those that do not apply to small entities (according to the regulatory flexibility analysis).

^dOf the 10 rules with a description of alternatives to the proposed rule, 8 stated there were no alternatives that would reduce economic impact on small entities.

^eOf the 15 rules, 14 stated there were no public comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

^fIncludes 7 rules for which the initial regulatory flexibility analysis stated had no compliance requirements.

^gThe total equals 10 rules when excluding rules with no compliance requirements (according to the regulatory flexibility analysis) and 6 rules when also excluding those that do not apply to small entities (according to the regulatory flexibility analysis).

Table 13 summarizes our findings for the six rules we reviewed for which the Federal Reserve's regulatory flexibility analysis indicated the rule might impose compliance requirements on small entities.

Table 13: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in Subset of Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

The table shows the number of rules with required components for the six rules for which the regulatory flexibility analysis indicated the rule might impose compliance requirements on small entities.

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	5	6
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	6	6
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	3	6
Estimate of number of subject small entities	1	6
Description of compliance requirements	5	6
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	2	6
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	0	6
Description of necessary professional skills	0	6
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	4 ^b	6
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	5	6
Description of issues raised in public comments	6 ^c	6
Estimate of number of subject small entities	2	6
Description of compliance requirements	3	6
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	1	6
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	1	6
Description of necessary professional skills	1	6
Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities	3	6
Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule	3	6

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Notes: The table includes one rule issued in 2013 that was included because it was a joint rule selected for another regulator. The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^bOf the four rules with a description of alternatives to the proposed rule, two stated there were no alternatives that would reduce economic impact on small entities.

^cOf the six rules, five stated no public comments were received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

Appendix VI: Assessment of Other Financial Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

Table 14: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in Other Financial Regulators' Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)	· · ·	
Description of reasons why action considered	20	22
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	20	22
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	20	22
Estimate of number of subject small entities	19 ^a	22
Description of compliance requirements	19	22
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	17	22
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	12	22
Description of necessary professional skills	12	22
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	19	22

Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)

Description of need for the rule	20	22
Description of issues raised in public comments	19 ^c	22
Estimate of number of subject small entities	20 ^a	22
Description of compliance requirements	18	22
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	17	22
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	13	22
Description of necessary professional skills	12	22
Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities	16	22
Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule	19	22

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Notes: The table presents information on the regulatory flexibility analyses of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, and Securities and Exchange Commission. It does not include all rules with regulatory flexibility analyses issued by each regulator during the time period. The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aThe rules without estimates noted that data limitations prevented the agency from estimating the number of affected small entities.

^bThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^cOf the 19 rules, 8 stated there were no public comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

Appendix VII: Assessment of Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2014–2016

Table 15: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2014–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	2	4
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	2	4
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	2	4
Estimate of number of subject small entities	4	4
Description of compliance requirements	1	4
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	4	4
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	4	4
Description of necessary professional skills	1	4
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	1	4
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	2	4
Description of issues raised in public comments	1 ^b	4
Estimate of number of subject small estition	4	4

4	4
1	4
4	4
4	4
1	4
1	4 ^c
1	4
	1 4 4 1 1 1 1

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Note: The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^bThe rule stated there were no public comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

^cThe total equals 1 rule when excluding rules for which the initial regulatory flexibility analysis stated that the proposed rule would not have a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.

Page 84

Appendix VIII: Assessment of Consumer Financial Protection Bureau's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

Table 16: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	7	7
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	7	7
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	7	7
Estimate of number of subject small entities	7	7
Description of compliance requirements	7	7
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	7	7
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	3	7
Description of necessary professional skills	5	7
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	7	7
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	7	7
Description of issues raised in public comments	7 ^b	7
Estimate of number of subject small entities	7	7
Description of compliance requirements	6	7
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	7	7
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	4	7
Description of necessary professional skills	6	7

Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Note: The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aRFA states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^bOf the seven rules, two stated there were no public comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

7

7

7

7

Appendix IX: Assessment of Commodity Futures Trading Commission's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

Table 17: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Commodity Futures Trading Commission's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	1	1
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	1	1
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	1	1
Estimate of number of subject small entities	0 ^a	1
Description of compliance requirements	1	1
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	0	1
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	0	1
Description of necessary professional skills	1	1
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	1	1
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	1	1
Description of issues raised in public comments	1 ^c	1

Description of issues raised in public comments	1 ^c	1
Estimate of number of subject small entities	0 ^a	1
Description of compliance requirements	1	1
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	0	1
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	0	1
Description of necessary professional skills	0	1
Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities	0	1
Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule	1	1

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Note: The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aThe rule without an estimate noted that data limitations prevented the agency from estimating the number of affected small entities.

^bThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^cThe rule stated that there were no public comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

Appendix X: Assessment of Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

Table 18: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2013–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	1	1
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	1	1
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	1	1
Estimate of number of subject small entities	1	1
Description of compliance requirements	1	1
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	1	1
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	1	1
Description of necessary professional skills	0	1
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	1	1
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	1	1
Description of issues raised in public comments	1	1
Estimate of number of subject small entities	1	1
Description of compliance requirements	1	1
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^a	1	1
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^a	1	1
Description of necessary professional skills	1	1
Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities	1	1

Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Note: The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

1

1

Appendix XI: Assessment of Securities and Exchange Commission's Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

Table 19: Extent of Regulatory Flexibility Act Components in the Securities and Exchange Commission's Initial and Final Regulatory Flexibility Analyses, 2015–2016

	Rules with component	Total rules reviewed
Initial regulatory flexibility analysis (proposed rule)		
Description of reasons why action considered	9	9
Statement of proposed rule's objectives	9	9
Statement of proposed rule's legal basis	9	9
Estimate of number of subject small entities	7 ^a	9
Description of compliance requirements	9	9
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	5	9
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	4	9
Description of necessary professional skills	5	9
Description of alternatives to the proposed rule	9	9
Final regulatory flexibility analysis (final rule)		
Description of need for the rule	9	9

Description of need for the rule	9	9
Description of issues raised in public comments	9 ^c	9
Estimate of number of subject small entities	8 ^a	9
Description of compliance requirements	9	9
Description of compliance costs for small entities ^b	5	9
Quantitative estimate of compliance costs for small entities ^b	4	9
Description of necessary professional skills	4	9
Description of steps to minimize impact on small entities	7	9
Description of reasons for selecting alternative adopted in final rule	9	9

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Note: The table does not represent all components required to be included in regulatory flexibility analyses by the Regulatory Flexibility Act.

^aThe rules without estimates noted that data limitations prevented the agency from estimating the number of affected small entities.

^bThe Regulatory Flexibility Act states that in complying with the regulatory flexibility analysis provisions, an agency may provide either a quantifiable or numerical description of the effects of a proposed rule or alternatives to the proposed rule, or more general descriptive statements if quantification is not practicable or reliable. 5 U.S.C. § 607.

^cOf the nine rules, four stated there were no public comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

Appendix XII: Outcomes of Financial Regulators' Regulatory Flexibility Analyses on Final Rules, 2013–2016

Table 20: Outcomes of Regulatory Flexibility Analyses on Final Rules, 2013–2016

	Federal Reserve ^a		Other regulators	
—	Rules	Total rules	Rules	Total rules
Public comments on initial analysis ^b	1	17	11	22
Description of rule changes related to public comments on initial analysis	1	1 [°]	9	11 [°]
Description of rule changes related to SBA comments on initial analysis	1	1 ^d	7	9 ^d
Description of other rule changes	1	17	10	22
Description of any rule changes ^e	2	17	16	22
Description of reasons for rejecting each alternative (for rules with initial analyses that identified alternatives)	0	2 ^f	10	19 ^f
Conclusion that rule will have significant economic impact on substantial number of small entities	0	17	4	22
Conclusion that rule will not have significant economic impact on substantial number of small entities	15	17	5	22
No conclusion about economic impact on small entities	2	17	13	22

Legend: Federal Reserve = Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System; Other regulators = Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, and Securities and Exchange Commission; SBA = Small Business Administration's Office of Advocacy

Source: GAO analysis of Federal Register publications. I GAO-18-256

Notes: The table does not include all rules with regulatory flexibility analyses issued by each regulator during the time period. The table reflects information described in the regulatory flexibility analysis sections of rules reviewed by GAO. It may not reflect descriptions of rule changes contained in other sections of a rule.

^aThe Federal Reserve is displayed separately because it generally performed regulatory flexibility analyses for rulemakings regardless of the rule's potential impact on small entities. Many of the analyses indicated that the rule did not apply to small entities or had no compliance requirements.

^bRules for which the final analysis indicated that public comments were received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

^cReflects only those rules for which the final analysis indicated that public comments were received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

^dReflects only those rules for which the final analysis contained a response to SBA comments received on the initial regulatory flexibility analysis.

^eRules for which the final analysis described changes to the proposed rule related to public comments on the initial analysis, SBA comments, or any other changes.

[†]Reflects only those rules for which the initial analysis identified significant alternatives.

Appendix XIII: Comments from the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau

cf	Consumer Financia Protection Bureau
1700 G S	treet, N.W., Washington, DC 20552
Januar	/ 18, 2018
Manag Goverr 441 G	nce L. Evans, Jr., ing Director, Financial Markets and Community Investment ment Accountability Office Street, NW Igton DC, 20548
Dear M	Ir. Evans:
draft re <i>Flexibi</i> course	you for the opportunity to comment on the Government Accountability Office's (GAO) port, titled <i>Financial Services Regulations: Procedures for Reviews under Regulatory lity Act Need to Be Enhanced (GAO-18-256).</i> We greatly appreciate GAO's work over the of this engagement and believe the report provides important information regarding federal al regulators' compliance with the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA).
to prep analyze require impact require have a conven Busine obtains	es that require a notice of proposed rulemaking, the RFA generally requires federal agencies are regulatory flexibility analyses that discuss the impact of the rule on small entities and regulatory alternatives that could minimize such impacts. However, the RFA does not these analyses if the head of the agency certifies that the rule will not have a significant on a substantial number of small entities. The RFA also imposes an additional rulemaking ment on the Bureau. If the Bureau cannot certify that a rule under development will not significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities, the Bureau must e a Small Business Review Panel, composed of representatives from the Bureau, the Small ss Administration (SBA), and the Office of Management and Budget's (OMB). The panel input from small businesses that are likely to be directly affected by the rule and prepares a hat must be made public as part of the rulemaking record.
require proced extent which	AO's report examines the sufficiency of each financial regulator's certifications and RFA- d analyses. The report also looks at the extent to which regulators established policies, ares, and criteria for complying with RFA requirements. Finally, the report examines the to which financial regulators performed retrospective reviews under Section 610 of the RFA, requires agencies to review, within 10 years of a rule's adoption, those rules assessed as a significant economic impact on a substantial number of small entities.
specifi key ası	 nakes one recommendation for the Bureau: The Bureau "should develop and implement c policies and procedures for how [it] will consistently comply with RFA requirements and sects of Office of Advocacy and OMB guidance that include the following three elements: processes for creating and maintaining documentation sufficient to support analysis of alternatives that could minimize the impact of small entities;
consume	rfinance.gov

processes for considering, to the extent practicable, a rule's potential economic impacts on small entities including for evaluating broad economic impacts of regulations in certification determinations and assessing alternatives that could minimize impact on small entities; and in developing policies and procedures for section 610 reviews, include processes for determining which rules require review, posting notices of upcoming reviews in the Federal Register, maintaining documentation supporting the analysis and conclusions of RFA-required considerations, and establishing procedures for publicly disclosing the review or summaries (such as in Federal Register or on the agency's website)." The Bureau recognizes the importance of having in place specific policies and procedures about how it will consistently comply with RFA requirements. As the report notes, the Bureau has formal guidance instructing staff on how to conduct and document analyses for substantive rulemakings, including on following the RFA. In developing this guidance, the Bureau looked to, among other things, the SBA's Office of Advocacy RFA Guide and various OMB guidance. The Bureau is committed to updating its policies and procedures, including developing policies and procedures for section 610 reviews, to ensure that it will consistently comply with RFA requirements. The Bureau looks forward to continuing to work with GAO as it monitors the Bureau's progress in implementing this recommendation. Sincerely, Dal flbe David Silberman Associate Director for Research, Markets, and Regulations consumerfinance.gov

Appendix XIV: Comments from the Commodity Futures Trading Commission

A LIVERES TRADITICS COMMANDER	
U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission Three Lafayette Centre, 1155 21st Street, NW, Washington, DC 20581 www.cfic.gov	
J. Christopher Giancarlo (202) 418-5030 Chairman jcgiancarlo@cftc.gov	·
January 18, 2018	
Lawrence Evans, Jr. Managing Director Financial Markets and Community Investment United States Government Accountability Office 441 G Street, NW Washington, DC 20548	
Dear Mr. Evans:	
Thank you for providing the opportunity to review and comment on the GAO's report entitled <i>Financial Services Regulations: Procedures for Reviews under Regulatory Flexibility Act Need to Be Enhanced</i> (GAO-18-256). We appreciate GAO's work on the important topic of compliance with the Regulatory Flexibility Act (RFA) by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) and other federal financial regulators and the courtesy that you have shown CFTC staff in conducting this engagement.	
The CFTC is committed to complying fully with the RFA. As the report indicates, the CFTC formed an interdivisional working group (Working Group) in March 2017 to enhance the Commission's implementation of the RFA. The Working Group has been meeting on a regular basis since then to develop proposals for updated small-entity definitions. The group is also developing RFA policies and procedures and anticipates adopting these policies and procedures in the coming months. We concur with the bulk of GAO's recommendations for the CFTC which are, for the most part, consistent with the planned work of the Working Group. The Working Group will use the recommendations as a guide as it completes its work. We will carefully consider whether to make the public aware of the results of section 610 reviews in cases where the review does not lead to proposed changes to the rule as this is not a clear requirement of the statute.	

Thank you again for the opportunity to review and comment on the report. GAO's work will assist us in our continuing effort to improve the CFTC's compliance with the RFA in the context of our administration of the Commodity Exchange Act. . Sincerely, hancarb J. Christopher Giancarlo

Appendix XV: Comments from the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System





has adopted a handbook detailing the Board's guidelines and policies for complying with the RFA and for creating small-entity compliance guides. We plan to review our policies and procedures to develop and implement, as appropriate, additional processes with respect to documentation, disclosing methodology and data sources, and considering a rule's potential economic impact on small entities. With respect to the GAO's second recommendation, we will coordinate with the Office of Advocacy to assess whether the EGRPRA review process satisfies the requirements under section 610 of the RFA. We also plan to conduct a broader review of our processes for section 610 reviews to ensure they are comprehensive and transparent. The Board strives for consistent and complete compliance with the requirements of the RFA. We appreciate the GAO's review of the Board's implementation of the RFA, for their professional approach to the review, and for the opportunity to comment. Sincerely, Mark Van Der Weike Mark Van Der Weide 3

Appendix XVI: Comments from the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation



Mr. Lawrance L. Evans, Jr.	- 2 -	January 19, 2018
The FDIC takes seriously its complia As acknowledged in the Report, inde used by the GAO as criterion for this internal rulemaking resource that out requirements, including the RFA. As procedures for regulatory analysis, w Advocacy guidance for compliance v As permitted by the RFA, and as disc components throughout the preamble However, as noted in the Report, the the RFA sections, and did not consid continues to look for ways to make it In the Report, the GAO describes the response to GAO's request for suppo decisions. As the FDIC continues to we will ensure that staff considers G. procedures related to documentation rulemaking analysis. Lastly, the Report notes that GAO's is section 610 reviews posted by the fee during the audit, prior to this year, the EGPRA review process, and notice time, the FDIC has issued one rule in completed by 2024. We will take the policies and procedures for regulator. Again, thank you for your efforts. If information, please do not hesitate to	pendent agencies are not requ a report. At the same time, the lines the policies and procedu- the FDIC works to further en- re will continue to incorporate with the RFA, as well as OME cussed with GAO staff, the FT to help promote a clear and of GAO limited its review to an er analysis published elsewhe its regulatory analysis more tra- e types of documentation that if ort of regulatory flexibility anal enhance our policies and pro- AO's recommendation and ind and disclosure of data sources searches of the Federal Regist leral banking agencies in the J e last section 610 review for t s of that 610 review were pro- i 2014 that requires a 610 revie e recommendation into accour- y analysis.	 irred to follow certain guidance FDIC has developed an res to comply with statutory hance our policies and provisions from Office of guidance, where feasible. DIC incorporates RFA analysis concise presentation of a rule. alysis specifically included in re in the preamble. The FDIC nsparent. FDIC staff provided in dyses or certification corporates additional or methods supporting our er turned up no notices of ast 10 years. As discussed he FDIC was part of the 2007 wided at that time. Since that cw, and that review must be at as we further enhance our
	Sincerely,	
	Charles 44 General Course	sel

Appendix XVII: Comments from the Securities and Exchange Commission



Lawrance Evans, Jr. Page 2 Thank you for the consideration that you and your staff have shown our agency. If you have any questions or would like to further discuss this response, please contact Robert Stebbins, General Counsel, at (202) 551-5100. Sincerely, Jay Clayton Chairman

Appendix XVIII: GAO Contact and Staff Acknowledgments

GAO Contact	Lawrance L. Evans, Jr., (202) 512-8678, EvansL@gao.gov.
Staff Acknowledgments	In addition to the contact named above, Stefanie Jonkman (Assistant Director), Kevin Averyt (Analyst in Charge), Bethany Benitez, Katherine Carter, Andrew Emmons, Marc Molino, Lauren Mosteller, and Barbara Roesmann made key contributions to this report. Other assistance was provided by Farrah Graham, Courtney LaFountain, and Tim Bober.

GAO's Mission	The Government Accountability Office, the audit, evaluation, and investigative arm of Congress, exists to support Congress in meeting its constitutional responsibilities and to help improve the performance and accountability of the federal government for the American people. GAO examines the use of public funds; evaluates federal programs and policies; and provides analyses, recommendations, and other assistance to help Congress make informed oversight, policy, and funding decisions. GAO's commitment to good government is reflected in its core values of accountability, integrity, and reliability.
Obtaining Copies of GAO Reports and Testimony	The fastest and easiest way to obtain copies of GAO documents at no cost is through GAO's website (http://www.gao.gov). Each weekday afternoon, GAO posts on its website newly released reports, testimony, and correspondence. To have GAO e-mail you a list of newly posted products, go to http://www.gao.gov and select "E-mail Updates."
Order by Phone	The price of each GAO publication reflects GAO's actual cost of production and distribution and depends on the number of pages in the publication and whether the publication is printed in color or black and white. Pricing and ordering information is posted on GAO's website, http://www.gao.gov/ordering.htm.
	Place orders by calling (202) 512-6000, toll free (866) 801-7077, or TDD (202) 512-2537.
	Orders may be paid for using American Express, Discover Card, MasterCard, Visa, check, or money order. Call for additional information.
Connect with GAO	Connect with GAO on Facebook, Flickr, LinkedIn, Twitter, and YouTube. Subscribe to our RSS Feeds or E-mail Updates. Listen to our Podcasts. Visit GAO on the web at www.gao.gov and read The Watchblog.
To Report Fraud,	Contact:
Waste, and Abuse in Federal Programs	Website: http://www.gao.gov/fraudnet/fraudnet.htm E-mail: fraudnet@gao.gov Automated answering system: (800) 424-5454 or (202) 512-7470
Congressional Relations	Orice Williams Brown, Managing Director, WilliamsO@gao.gov, (202) 512-4400, U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7125, Washington, DC 20548
Public Affairs	Chuck Young, Managing Director, youngc1@gao.gov, (202) 512-4800 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7149 Washington, DC 20548
Strategic Planning and External Liaison	James-Christian Blockwood, Managing Director, spel@gao.gov, (202) 512-4707 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 441 G Street NW, Room 7814, Washington, DC 20548